
	

	

	

	

	

	

	

	

	

	KENTUCKIANAWORKS	LOCAL	PLAN	

	

June	30,	2017	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	

	



	

2	
	

	
WDB	name:	KentuckianaWorks	
Regional	name:	Central	Kentucky	
Chapter	1:	Economic	and	Workforce	Analysis		
	

A. (R)	A	description	of	the	planning	process	undertaken	to	produce	the	regional	plan,	including	
a	description	of	how	all	local	areas	were	afforded	the	opportunity	to	participate	in	the	
regional	planning	process.	

Regional	Plan	submitted	separately	

	

B. (R)Provide	a	regional	analysis	of	the	economic	conditions	including	existing	and	emerging	in-
demand	industry	sectors	and	occupations;	and	the	employment	needs	of	employers	in	those	
industry	sectors	and	occupations.	[WIOA	Sec.	108(b)(1)(A)]	and	[20	CFR	679.560(a)]		

Regional	Plan	submitted	separately	

	

C. (R)	Provide	an	analysis	of	the	regional	workforce,	including	current	labor	force	employment	
(and	unemployment)	data	and	information	on	labor	market	trends	and	the	educational	and	
skill	levels	of	the	workforce	in	the	region,	including	individuals	with	barriers	to	employment.	
[WIOA	Sec.	108(b)(1)(C)]	and	[20	CFR	679.560(a)]		

Regional	Plan	submitted	separately	

	

D. (R)	An	analysis	of	workforce	development	activities,	including	education	and	training	in	the	
region.	This	will	include	an	analysis	of	the	strengths	and	weaknesses	of	workforce	
development	activities	an	capacity	to	provide	the	workforce	development	activities	to	
address	the	education	and	skill	needs	of	the	workforce,	including	individuals	with	barriers	to	
employment,	and	the	employment	needs	of	employers	in	the	region.	

Regional	Plan	submitted	separately	

	

Note:	Per	WIOA	Sec.	108(c),	existing	economic	regional	and/or	local	area	analyses	may	be	used	if	
sourced	data	and/or	derived	analyses	are	economically	relevant	and	current	(i.e.,	within	two	years	
of	the	issuance	of	this	guidance).		
	

E. (L)	Provide	an	analysis	of	the	knowledge	and	skills	required	to	meet	the	employment	needs	
of	the	employers	in	the	local	area,	including	employment	requirements	for	in-demand	
industry	sectors	and	occupations.	[WIOA	Sec.	108(b)(1)(B)]	and	[20	CFR	679.560(a)]		
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The	current	economic	conditions	for	the	Louisville	Metropolitan	Statistical	Area	(MSA)—which	
comprises	the	seven	counties	of	the	KentuckianaWorks	Workforce	Development	Area,	plus	five	
counties	in	southern	Indiana—are	better	than	they	have	been	in	many	years.	According	to	data	
from	the	Bureau	of	Labor	Statistics,	the	unemployment	rate	is	consistently	hovering	near	a	10-
year	low,	total	employment	is	higher	than	it	has	been	since	at	least	1990,	and	average	wages	have	
recently	broken	out	of	years	of	stagnation.	
 
In	the	KentuckianaWorks	Workforce	Development	Area,	priority	industry	clusters	have	been	
identified	by	Greater	Louisville	Inc.,	a	regionally-focused	chamber	of	commerce,	and	the	Louisville	
mayor’s	office.	They	are:	Advanced	Manufacturing,	Consumer	and	Business	Services,	Food	&	
Beverage,	Health	Enterprises	and	Lifelong	Wellness	&	Aging	Care,	and	Logistics	and	Supply	Chain	
Management.	Furthermore,	KentuckianaWorks	breaks	out	Information	Technology	(IT)	into	its	
own	industry	cluster	because	of	its	good	wages,	high	employer	demand,	and	great	importance	to	
the	21st	century	economy.	In	the	first	quarter	of	2017,	there	were	27,600	online	job	postings	in	
the	Louisville	MSA.	The	Regional	Labor	Market	report	also	includes	detailed	Career	Pathways	
charts,	which	outline	detailed	occupation	and	wage	data	at	different	levels	of	education	for	each	
of	these	industry	clusters.	
 
Additionally	included	in	the	Regional	Labor	Market	report	are	charts	showing	the	Top	30	Job	
Postings	and	Top	30	Job	Postings	for	occupations	that	pay	a	median	wage	above	the	family-
supporting	wage	($50,190	for	a	family	of	four	without	childcare,	according	to	the	Massachusetts	
Institute	of	Technology	Living	Wage	Calculator).	Registered	Nurses	routinely	top	both	lists	of	Top	
Jobs.	The	complete	State	of	the	Regional	Labor	Market	Report	for	the	first	quarter	of	2017	is	
included	in	the	attachments	to	this	Local	Plan.	
 
In	September	2016,	KentuckianaWorks	released	the	Career	Calculator	
(www.careercalculator.org)--an	innovative,	grant-funded	web	app,	which	makes	labor	market	
data	from	multiple	sources	available	to	the	public	in	easily	intelligible	charts.	 
 
The	KentuckianaWorks	State	of	the	Regional	Labor	Market	provides	detailed	information	on	the	
current	labor	market	trends,	as	well	as	the	education	and	skill	levels	of	the	workforce.	Currently,	
the	unemployment	rate	is	the	lowest	it	has	been	in	a	decade,	and	the	size	of	the	labor	force	has	
begun	to	tick	back	upward	to	its	highest	levels	since	at	least	1990.	Likewise,	labor	force	
participation	rates	in	the	Louisville	area	have	routinely	outpaced	the	national	labor	force	
participation	rate	by	around	two	points	over	the	last	10	years,	and	they	have	consistently	been	
more	than	four	points	higher	than	the	Kentucky	rate.	
 
However,	employment	rates	and	labor	force	participation	rates	in	the	Louisville	area	are	not	
uniform	across	all	demographic	groups.	Teenagers	have	the	highest	unemployment	rates,	
followed	by	people	with	disabilities,	people	with	less	than	a	high	school	diploma,	and	African-
Americans.	According	to	data	from	the	US	Census	Bureau,	in	2015	the	overall	Louisville	MSA	
population,	ages	16	and	up,	had	a	labor	force	participation	rate	of	64.5%	and	an	unemployment	
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rate	of	5.7%.	For	white	(not	Hispanic	or	Latino)	people,	those	numbers	were	—	63.3%	and	4.1%.	
For	Hispanic	or	Latinos	(of	any	race),	those	numbers	were	better	at	75.6%,	and	4.1%.	But	for	Black	
or	African-Americans,	while	labor	force	participation	was	slightly	better	(66.6%),	the	
unemployment	rate	was	twice	as	high	(11.9%).	For	people	with	less	than	a	high	school	diploma,	
the	labor	force	participation	rate	was	much	lower	at	49.1%,	and	the	unemployment	rate	was	
even	higher	at	15.3%.	For	people	with	disabilities,	the	labor	force	participation	rate	was	much	
lower	at	37%,	and	the	unemployment	rate	was	much	higher,	at	11.2%.	And	for	16-19	year-olds,	
the	labor	force	participation	rate	was	45%,	and	the	unemployment	rate	was	the	highest	at	16.3%. 
 
The	KentuckianaWorks	State	of	the	Regional	Labor	Market	provides	detailed	information	on	the	
knowledge	and	skills	sought	by	employers	in	the	Louisville	region,	including	the	Top	10	Basic	
Skills,	Top	10	Specialized	Skills,	and	Top	10	Tech	Skills,	based	on	online	job	postings,	as	well	as	the	
typical	entry	levels	of	education	for	occupations	in	each	targeted	industry	cluster.	Every	month,	
KentuckianaWorks	sends	a	concise	Labor	Market	Update	email	to	community	stakeholders	and	
posts	the	content	on	social	media.	Please	see	the	attachments	for	the	latest	Regional	Labor	
Market	report.	

	

	
Chapter	2:	Strategic	Vision	and	Goals		
	

A. 	(L)	Describe	the	local	board’s	strategic	vision	and	goals	to	support	regional	economic	growth	
and	self-efficiency.	Including	goals	or	preparing	an	educated	and	skilled	workforce	(including	
youth	and	individuals	with	barriers	to	employment).	Include	as	applicable	a	description	of	any	
plans	to	generate	new	strategic	vision	and	goals	in	the	coming	year	and	indicate	the	
timeframe	for	such	activities	to	occur.	Strengthen	to	the	extent	possible,	include	goals	
relating	to	the	performance	accountability	measures	based	on	primary	indicators	of	
performance	described	in	section	116(b)(2)(A)	to	support	regional	economic	growth	and	
economic	self-sufficiency.	[WIOA	Sec.	108(b)(1)(E)]		
	

The	mission	statement	of	the	KentuckianaWorks	Board	is:	“Engaging	employers,	educators,	and	
job	seekers	with	resources	to	build	a	stronger	community	through	the	dignity	of	work.”		
	
KentuckianaWorks	pursues	this	mission	in	service	of	furthering	the	vision	of	“A	fully	prepared	and	
engaged	workforce	that	is	aligned	with	the	needs	of	employers.”	
	
To	execute	these	goals	KentuckianaWorks	relentlessly	experiments	with	workforce	innovations	to	
engage	and	influence	the	community—from	novel	sector-based	partnerships	such	as	the	Kentucky	
Manufacturing	Career	Center	and	the	Kentucky	Healthcare	Career	Center	to	alignment	with	local	
K-12	school	systems	to	a	dramatically	scaled-up	SummerWorks	program	to	programs	for	people	in	
need	of	a	second	chance	such	as	Right	Turn	and	ReImage	to	the	cutting	edge	innovations	of	Code	
Louisville	and	the	Career	Calculator	(careercalculator.org).	In	all	of	these	endeavors,	
KentuckianaWorks	seeks	to	work	backwards	from	employer	needs,	rather	than	train	people	for	
unknown	demand.	With	this	approach,	KentuckianaWorks	hopes	to	reduce	the	number	of	people	
with	barriers	to	employment	and	to	help	create	a	more	educated	and	skilled	workforce.	
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At	a	June	9,	2017	Board	retreat,	the	KentuckianaWorks	Board	reaffirmed	the	following	priorities:	
1. Addressing	the	misalignment	between	our	local	education	pipeline	and	workforce	

demands.	
2. Collaborating	with	school	districts	to	create	a	greater	impact	from	career,	training,	and	

education	opportunities.	
3. Building	effective	programs	that	help	youth	enter	the	workforce	more	prepared.	
4. Partnering	with	local	industries	to	provide	information	and	training	opportunities	for	in-

demand	skills;	and	
5. Delivering	career	counseling	and	job	placement	services	to	low-income	and	displaced	

workers.	
	
In	order	to	better	serve	these	priorities,	the	Board	has	pursued	the	following:	
	

New	Streams	of	Funding	
In	order	to	meet	the	strategic	objectives	outlined	by	the	Board	in	January	2016—and	
reaffirmed	at	a	June	2017	Board	retreat—KentuckianaWorks	has,	for	the	past	six	years,	
sought	numerous	grants	and	contracts	in	addition	to	the	core	funding	from	the	federal	
government	through	the	Workforce	Innovation	and	Opportunity	Act	(WIOA	represents	
roughly	half	of	KentuckianaWorks’	$16	million	budget	in	FY	2017).	From	2011-2016,	
KentuckianaWorks	pursued	sector	strategies	work	thanks	to	a	significant	five-year	grant	
from	the	National	Fund	for	Workforce	Solutions.	Even	though	the	grant,	which	was	
matched	by	local	foundations,	has	ended,	the	work	continues,	with	sector	strategies	guided	
by	industry	partnership	groups	in	Healthcare,	Manufacturing,	and	Information	Technology.	
KentuckianaWorks	continues	to	participate	in	the	National	Fund	network,	as	one	of	34	sites	
across	the	country.	KentuckianaWorks	has	also	continued	to	receive	grants	from	the	
Department	of	Education	in	order	to	run	the	KentuckianaWorks	College	Access	Center.	
KentuckianaWorks	became	the	first	workforce	board	to	run	a	college	access	center	in	2005.	
	
KentuckianaWorks	has	also	sought	and	won	additional	funding	to	pursue	other	workforce	
priorities	of	the	Board,	including:	
	

● A	$2.9	million	Workforce	Innovation	Fund	grant	from	the	Department	of	Labor	that	
is	funding	Code	Louisville,	a	cutting-edge	attempt	to	train	hundreds	of	new	software	
coders	and	other	tech	workers;	

● More	than	$1.4	million	yearly	to	support	work	done	in	a	partnership	with	Goodwill	
Industries	of	Kentucky	that	helps	hundreds	of	TANF	(Temporary	Assistance	for	
Needy	Families)	recipients	get	off	TANF	and	into	real	jobs	each	year;	

● Over	$1.5	million	in	the	last	four	years	from	Louisville	Metro	Government	to	support	
the	Mayor’s	SummerWorks	Program—funding	that	has	been	matched	by	an	equal	
amount	of	private	dollars	raised	to	support	the	program	in	the	same	timeframe;	

● Over	$1	million	in	the	last	four	years	from	the	Louisville	Redevelopment	Authority	
to	launch	and	sustain	the	Kentucky	Manufacturing	Career	Center;		

● Two	grants	from	the	Department	of	Labor	to	serve	court-involved	youth	(one	came	
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directly,	one	came	through	a	national	intermediary),	leading	to	a	$600,000	recurring	
investment	from	Louisville	Metro	Government	to	continue	and	expand	this	work;	

● Additional	outside	funding	from	JPMorgan	Chase	to	support	yearly	workforce	and	
education	summits	that	have	drawn	hundreds	and	helped	to	build	a	strong	
community	consensus	around	these	issues.	

	
Finally,	KentuckianaWorks	is	in	the	early	stages	of	exploring	a	partnership	with	the	state	to	
pursue	a	Medicaid	waiver.	Under	such	an	arrangement,	Medicaid	funds	could	be	used	to	
support	career	and	skills-building	work	that	leads	to	gainful	employment,	ultimately	with	
the	goal	of	empowering	people	to	get	off	of	Medicaid.	If	it	works	as	intended,	this	
potentially	could	become	a	significant	source	of	funding	and	would	present	a	tremendous	
opportunity	to	help	more	people	get	jobs.	
	
Preparing	an	Educated	and	Skilled	Workforce	
In	the	last	two	years,	KentuckianaWorks	Board	has	become	a	key	partner	in	Jefferson	
County	Public	Schools’	Career	Talent	Academy	efforts,	which	aim	to	better	align	the	
education	of	students	with	the	needs	of	employers.	Additionally,	the	KentuckianaWorks	
has	leveraged	its	Labor	Market	Intelligence	department	to	share	information	with	school	
districts	across	the	region	about	the	jobs	and	sectors	that	are	growing	and	the	career	
pathway	programs	needed	to	meet	the	needs	of	the	region’s	employers.	
	
KentuckianaWorks	has	also	raised	funds	for	training	programs	at	the	Kentucky	
Manufacturing	Career	Center,	Kentucky	Health	Career	Center,	Code	Louisville,	and	the	
Kentucky	Youth	Career	Center.	Throughout	the	region,	WIOA	funding	has	assisted	
jobseekers	in	every	county	to	seek	training	in	Targeted	Occupations.	
	
Target	Populations	
For	youth,	KentuckianaWorks	oversees	the	Kentucky	Youth	Career	Center	(funded	jointly	
through	WIOA	and	Louisville	Metro	government),	SummerWorks	(funded	by	Louisville	
Metro	Government	and	private	funders),	and	the	Right	Turn/REimage	programs,	funded	by	
Department	of	Labor	grants	and	Louisville	Metro	Government	to	target	court-involved	
youth.	
	
For	individuals	with	barriers	to	employment,	KentuckianaWorks	oversees	the	following	
programs:		SummerWorks,	Power	of	Work	(Temporary	Assistance	to	Needy	Families,	
funded	through	the	Kentucky	Cabinet	for	Health	and	Family	Services	in	partnership	with	
Goodwill	Industries	of	Kentucky),	Kentuckiana	Builds	(a	construction	training	program	
funded	through	a	combination	of	state	and	local	WIOA	dollars)	and	the	Right	Turn/REimage	
programs.	
	
For	people	with	disabilities,	KentuckianaWorks	recently	received	a	grant	from	the	Office	of	
the	Blind	for	the	Project	CASE	program	to	help	people	gain	employment	in	in-demand	
sectors.	
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In	these	and	other	programs,	KentuckianaWorks	has	embraced	a	data-driven	approach	of	
relentless	experimentation	and	continuous	improvement.	
	
Relentless	Experimentation	
Perhaps	the	best	examples	of	KentuckianaWorks’	embrace	of	relentless	experimentation	
are	Code	Louisville	and	the	Career	Calculator.	Code	Louisville	pairs	an	online	coding	
curriculum	with	employer	mentorships	and	is	led	by	an	advisory	board	of	local	tech	
employers.	Code	Louisville	is	now	in	the	second	performance	year	of	a	$2.9	million	
Workforce	Innovation	Fund	grant	from	the	Department	of	Labor	to	scale	a	pilot	up	to	meet	
the	local	market	demand	for	tech	workers.	The	Career	Calculator	now	has	15,000	unique	
users	since	its	launch	in	September	2016.	A	Spanish-language	version	will	be	online	by	the	
end	of	2017.	
	
Primary	Indicators	of	Performance	
KentuckianaWorks	is	steadfastly	committed	to	meeting	or	exceeding	every	goal	for	its	
primary	indicators	of	performance.	Since	KentuckianaWorks	does	not	directly	operate	
programs,	but	rather	selects	program	service	providers	through	a	competitive	procurement	
process,	the	Board’s	job	is	to	ensure	that	program	contracts	include	goals	related	to	the	
primary	indicators	of	performance	and	that	KentuckianaWorks	staff	see	that	those	goals	
are	met	or	exceeded.	As	we	continue	to	collaborate	with	other	Local	Areas	in	the	Central	
Region	we	will	develop	program	goals	aligned	with	regional	economic	objectives.	
	
Future	Plans	for	Strategic	Planning	
The	KentuckianaWorks	Board	convened	for	a	half-day	strategic	planning	retreat	on	June	9,	
2017.	The	Board	reaffirmed	its	strategic	priorities,	developed	a	new	mission	and	vision	
statement,	and	plotted	a	course	for	new	work	over	the	next	year.	
	
The	Board	is	also	beginning	to	make	plans	with	southern	Indiana’s	Region	10	Workforce	
Development	Board	(comprising	the	Indiana	half	of	the	Louisville	Metropolitan	Statistical	
Area)	to	create	a	12-county,	bi-state	regional	plan	in	the	2018	Fiscal	Year	(beginning	July	1,	
2017)	that	will	be	submitted	to	the	Department	of	Labor	for	formal	recognition.	We	will	be	
issuing	a	Request	for	Proposals	to	purchase	strategic	planning	services	in	the	first	quarter	of	
FY	2017	and	hope	to	complete	the	process	by	June	2018.	

	
	

B. (L)	Describe	how	the	local	board’s	vision	and	goals	relate	to	the	Commonwealth’s	goals,	
initiatives	and	priorities	as	outlined	in	the	WIOA	State	Plan.		
	

The	KentuckianaWorks	Board’s	vision	and	goals	closely	relate	to	the	Commonwealth’s	goals,	
initiatives,	and	priorities.	
	
Align	Kentucky’s	workforce	development	system	with	its	education	objectives.	Beginning	with	a	



	

8	
	

January	2016	Board	retreat,	KentuckianaWorks	started	work	on	K-12	alignment	as	never	before,	
collaborating	closely	with	Jefferson	County	Public	Schools	and	the	local	public	school	systems	in	
the	six	surrounding	counties.	Jefferson	County	Public	Schools	has	even	decided	to	use	the	
KentuckianaWorks	employer	partnerships	to	serve	as	their	own	sector	feedback	panels,	rather	
than	duplicate	efforts.	
	
Align	Kentucky’s	workforce	development	system	with	economic	development	strategies.	
KentuckianaWorks	is	helping	align	Kentucky’s	workforce	development	system	with	its	education	
objectives	through	its	regular	labor	market	updates	such	as	the	State	of	the	Regional	Labor	Market	
reports,	and	through	sector-focused	training.	In	addition,	the	board	works	closely	with	Louisville	
Forward	(the	Louisville	Metro	economic	development	department),	GLI	(the	regionally-focused	
Louisville	chamber	of	commerce),	and	the	economic	development	entities	in	the	six	surrounding	
counties	to	support	efforts	to	recruit	and	retain	businesses	in	the	region.	
	
Simplify	the	workforce	development	service	delivery	system,	transform	the	workforce	system,	
and	improve	service	to	achieve	customer-centered	delivery	system.	The	customer	experience	and	
service	delivery	are	currently	being	affected	by	multiple	challenges:	the	absence	of	a	system-wide,	
shared	data	platform;	upfront	data	collection	asked	of	customers	and	staff;	center	staffing	levels;	
inefficient	staff	organization;	and	even	some	of	the	center	spaces	themselves.	This	context	affects	
the	ability	to	work	in	cross-functional	teams	that	can	deliver	seamless,	responsive,	and	integrated	
services.	
	
Recently,	KentuckianaWorks	launched	KCC	Connect,	an	online	partner	referral	system	to	connect	
partners	and	their	customers	to	the	Career	Center	system	of	services.	This	strategy	leverages	
technology	to	provide	the	“direct	linkages”	to	services	envisioned	by	WIOA.	Instead	of	a	customer	
being	told	about	another	service	provider,	KCC	Connect	provides	a	mechanism	for	a	seamless,	
informed	referral	that	results	in	staff	reaching	out	directly	to	the	referred	customer	with	the	
knowledge	of	the	referral’s	purpose,	the	customer’s	career	plan	status	and	the	completed	
assessments	to	inform	service	delivery.	This	creates	a	seamless	system	for	customers	and	provides	
partners	with	a	way	to	coordinate	their	efforts.	KCC	Connect	continues	to	be	rolled	out	to	partners	
with	training	be	offered	partner	staff.	The	goal	is	to	invite,	gain	participation	of,	and	train	all	WIOA	
required	partners	by	the	end	of	next	year.	In	addition,	KentuckianaWorks	is	procuring	for	a	One-
Stop	Operator	who	will	be	charged	with	coordinating	continuous	improvement	of	our	system	and	
partner	service	delivery.	
	
KentuckianaWorks	hopes	to	facilitate	a	simpler,	more	customer-centered	delivery	system,	in	
partnership	with	the	state	government,	over	the	next	fiscal	year.	The	Commonwealth’s	new	
regulations	make	clear	that	beginning	July	1,	2017,	regional	workforce	boards	(and	not	the	Office	
of	Employment	and	Training)	are	in	charge	of	the	operations	and	the	quality	of	services	being	
offered	in	the	Kentucky	Career	Centers.	The	KentuckianaWorks	Board	will	accordingly	be	working	
to	create	integrated	service	delivery	and	an	improved	level	of	customer	service	in	our	region’s	
career	centers,	beginning	with	the	downtown	Louisville	location	at	600	Cedar	Street	(our	region’s	
only	comprehensive	center).	
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KentuckianaWorks	has	also	expressed	the	goal,	in	consultation	with	the	Commonwealth,	to	exit	
the	Cedar	location	in	FY	2018	in	favor	of	a	“jobs	mall”	approach	where	multiple	workforce	efforts	
and	programs	are	housed	in	a	single	location.	
	
KentuckianaWorks	intends	to	create	a	customer	experience	closer	to	the	Texas	career	center	
model,	where	teams	of	people	from	various	funding	streams	work	seamlessly	together	to	help	
customers	gain	skills	and	employment,	and	where	lines	of	authority	and	accountability	are	clear	
(and	clearly	under	the	jurisdiction	of	the	Workforce	Development	Board),	while	still	complying	with	
federal	mandates.	
	
Recent	federal	funding	cuts	to	WIOA	and	Wagner-Peyser	funds	have	caused	KentuckianaWorks	to	
transition	service	in	our	regional	counties	from	physical	career	centers	to	a	mobile	service	model,	
leaving	Jefferson	County	as	the	only	county	with	physical	career	centers.	KentuckianaWorks	is	
committed	to	ensuring	quality	mobile	service	delivery	to	customers	in	the	six	regional	counties,	
and	the	Board	is	exploring	how	to	better	leverage	partnerships	and	technology	to	meet	workforce	
challenges	in	new	ways.	
	
Collaborating	with	business	and	industry	to	define	career	pathways	for	critical	state	and	regional	
sectors.	Since	2011,	and	as	part	of	its	involvement	with	the	National	Fund	for	Workforce	Solutions,	
KentuckianaWorks	has	shaped	its	approach	to	developing	career	pathways	within	critical	state	and	
regional	sectors.	To	guide	this	work,	KentuckianaWorks	convenes	industry	partnerships,	comprised	
of	groups	of	companies	in	the	same	sector,	which	provide	feedback	on	key	workforce	issues—from	
	promoting	the	sector,	to	increasing	the	pipeline	of	workers,	to	improving	training	opportunities.	
Examples	include:	
	

1. Kentucky	Manufacturing	Career	Center	(KMCC)	Employer	Advisory	Group.	Beginning	with	
12	companies	that	guided	the	development	of	the	KMCC	in	2012,	this	group	has	grown	to	
more	than	100	members.	From	the	beginning,	the	KMCC	adopted	the	National	Association	
of	Manufacturers’	system	of	credentials,	which	started	with	the	American	College	Testing’s	
National	Career	Readiness	Certificate	(NCRC),	followed	by	the	Manufacturing	Skills	
Standards	Council’s	(MSSC)	Certified	Production	Technician	(CPT)	certification.	Once	job	
seekers	have	earned	the	CPT	credential,	they	are	positioned	for	entry-level	production	
work	or	additional	training	in	manufacturing	specialties	such	as	welding	or	industrial	
maintenance.	Since	opening	in	May	2013,	the	KMCC	has	awarded	3,046	certificates	and	
credentials,	including	1,710	MSSC	certificates,	307	CPTs,	and	703	NCRCs,	while	placing	
more	than	1,000	job	seekers	into	employment.	Having	identified	industrial	maintenance	as	
a	critical	shortage,	a	number	of	companies	involved	with	the	KMCC	formed	another	
partnership	in	2014	called	KY	FAME.	These	companies	have	partnered	with	Jefferson	
Community	&	Technical	College	(JCTC)	to	provide	a	new	curriculum	for	Industrial	
Maintenance	that	is	tied	to	work	experience	at	the	companies.	KentuckianaWorks	and	the	
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KMCC	Employer	Advisory	Group	have	also	promoted	and	supported	the	KY	FAME	effort.	
	
Recently,	KentuckianaWorks	added	two	other	short-term	manufacturing	training	tracks	to	
the	KMCC’s	offerings.	One,	called	MTEC	(Manufacturing	Training	and	Employment	
Connection),	is	a	two-week	training	resulting	in	five	certificates	(MSSC	Safety,	OSHA	10,	
Lean	Manufacturing,	Forklift	and	Work	Readiness).	Participants	are	connected	to	local	
employers	for	job	interviews	on	the	final	day	of	the	training.	The	other,	called	MTELL	
(Manufacturing	Training	for	English	Language	Learners),	is	focused	specifically	on	
immigrants	and	refugees	who	want	to	position	themselves	for	supervisory	positions	now	or	
in	the	future.	
	

2. Health	Careers	Collaborative	of	Greater	Louisville.	This	partnership	evolved	from	an	
advisory	committee	for	JCTC’s	Trade	Adjustment	Assistance	Community	College	Career	
Training	grant.	Formalized	in	2013,	this	group	of	major	regional	hospitals,	long	term	care	
companies,	education	providers,	and	community	partners	provided	guidance	for	
KentuckianaWorks’	development	of	the	Kentucky	Health	Career	Center,	which	opened	in	
October	2015.	Thanks	to	a	Kentucky	Industry	Partnership	grant,	KentuckianaWorks	hired	a	
full-time	coordinator	to	support	the	growth	and	development	of	the	Heath	Career	
Collaborative.	Currently,	there	are	active	subcommittees	addressing	pathway	
developments	in	the	areas	employers	have	identified	as	critical:	nurses,	medical	laboratory	
technicians,	surgical	technologists,	acute	care	nurse	aides,	and	Certified	Nursing	Assistants.	
In	addition,	the	Collaborative—using	Labor	Market	Data	supplied	by	KentuckianaWorks—
has	taken	an	active	role	in	guiding	healthcare	career	pathway	development	within	the	
Jefferson	County	Public	Schools.		
	

3. IT	Advisory	Group.	In	January	2015,	Louisville	Mayor	Greg	Fischer	convened	a	group	of	10-
15	companies	to	advise	on	needs	for	software	coders.	They	were	asked	to	provide	mentors	
for	Code	Louisville	and	feedback	on	Code	Louisville	curriculum	and	graduates.	Based	on	
suggestions	by	these	employers,	the	Code	Louisville	team	made	critical	adjustments	to	the	
curriculum	and	preparation	of	graduates.	To	date,	more	than	80	employers	have	hired	from	
Code	Louisville	and	over	120	graduates	have	gotten	jobs.	

	
Over	the	next	year,	KentuckianaWorks	will	be	working	on	coordinating	new	industry	groups	in	
Construction,	Business	Services,	and	Hospitality	to	better	inform	our	work	in	those	sectors.	
	
Continue	to	evaluate	and	realign	services	and	support	structures	to	expand	on	efforts	to	build	a	
truly	customer-centric	model	at	the	local	level.	KentuckianaWorks	is	procuring	for	a	One-Stop	
Operator	who	will	be	changed	with	coordinating	continuous	improvement	of	our	system	and	
partner	service	delivery.	The	customer	feedback	data	collected	this	year	will	provide	a	critical	
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baseline	to	inform	service	delivery	and	design	to	be	more	customer-driven.	
	
We	recently	launched	KCC	Connect,	an	online	partner	referral	system	to	connect	partners	and	
their	customers	to	the	Career	Center	system	of	services.	This	strategy	leverages	technology	to	
provide	the	“direct	linkages”	to	services	envisioned	by	WIOA.	Instead	of	a	customer	being	told	
about	another	service	provider,	KCC	Connect	provides	a	mechanism	for	a	seamless,	informed	
referral	that	results	in	staff	reaching	out	directly	to	the	referred	customer	with	the	knowledge	of	
the	referral’s	purpose,	the	customer’s	career	plan	status	and	the	completed	assessments	to	inform	
service	delivery.	This	creates	a	seamless	system	for	customers	and	provides	partners	with	a	way	to	
coordinate	their	efforts.	KCC	Connect	continues	to	be	rolled	out	to	partners	with	training	be	
offered	partner	staff.	The	goal	is	to	invite,	gain	participation	of,	and	train	all	WIOA	required	
partners	by	the	end	of	next	year.	
	
Ensure	the	collection	of	the	right	data	to	inform	policy	and	practice	among	the	partners	to	create	
an	efficient	and	effective	talent	pipeline.	KentuckianaWorks’	Labor	Market	Intelligence	section	
regularly	collects,	analyzes,	visualizes,	and	distributes	labor	market	data	among	policymakers	and	
community	partners	in	an	effort	to	create	an	efficient	and	effective	talent	pipeline.	Examples	
include	the	State	of	the	Regional	Labor	Market	reports	and	the	Career	Calculator	web	app.	
Additionally,	KentuckianaWorks	uses	@WorkSolutions	to	collect	data	from	the	Career	Centers	and	
other	agency-supervised	programs.	KentuckianaWorks	also	participates	in	LouieStat,	a	framework	
of	Louisville	Mayor	Greg	Fischer	to	facilitate	data-driven	decisions	in	local	government	agencies.	
	
Develop	and	implement	a	cross-agency	communication	strategy	that	reinforces	the	education,	
economic	development,	and	workforce	development	activities	and	accomplishments	toward	the	
vision	for	a	world-class	talent	pipeline.	KentuckianaWorks	engages	in	a	robust	communications	
and	outreach	strategy	across	a	range	of	customer	communications	channels,	including	a	range	of	
earned	and	owned	media	platforms.	Earned	media	consists	primarily	of	online,	print,	radio,	and	
television	coverage	of	notable	workforce	events	and	news.	Owned	media	includes	direct	emails,	
social	media	posts,	and	direct	contact	through	Kentucky	Career	Center	job-seeker	staff	and	
regional	business	services	team	staff.	
	
The	Regional	Business	Services	Team	is	a	cross-agency	group	consisting	of	representatives	from	the	
Workforce	Development	Board,	the	One-Stop	Operator,	Kentucky	Office	of	Employment	and	
Training,	the	Kentucky	Office	of	Vocational	Rehabilitation,	the	US	Department	of	Labor’s	Veterans	
Employment	Training	Service,	and	local	economic	development	and	other	community	based	
organizations.	The	Business	Services	Team	collaborates	to	bring	the	needs	of	employers	and	job	
seekers	together	and	to	identify	pressing	educational	or	training	misalignment	for	education	and	
training	providers.	Cross-agency	communication	is	accomplished	through	regular	meetings	and	
emails.	
	
Furthermore,	the	work	of	KentuckianaWorks	supports	the	state’s	priorities	of	increasing	labor	
force	participation	and	growing	Kentucky’s	economy	by	providing	labor	market	information,	
training	scholarships,	career	counseling,	and	other	programs	that	support	the	ability	of	
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Kentuckians	to	reach	family-supporting	wages.	
	
	

C. (L)	Describe	how	the	local	board’s	vision	and	goals	takes	into	account	an	analysis	of	the	
strategies	in	working	with	the	other	entities	in	carrying	out	the	core	programs	and	the	
required	partners	in	the	alignment	of	resources.	

	
On	June	9,	2017,	the	KentuckianaWorks	Board	spent	half	of	a	day	in	a	strategic	planning	retreat.		
	
The	Board’s	vision	(a	region	with	a	fully	prepared	and	engaged	workforce	that	is	aligned	with	the	
needs	of	its	employers)	and	mission	(engaging	employers,	educators,	and	job	seekers	with	
resources	to	build	a	stronger	community	through	the	dignity	of	work)	have	generated	nationally-	
recognized,	cutting-edge	work	across	a	whole	spectrum	of	efforts	--	Code	Louisville,	the	Kentucky	
Manufacturing	Career	Center,	the	Kentucky	Health	Career	Center,	the	Mayor’s	SummerWorks	
Program,	and	the	Career	Calculator.	
	
The	Career	Centers	have	remained	one	area	where,	due	to	structural	inefficiencies,	
KentuckianaWorks	has	not	been	able	to	execute	its	vision	as	fully	as	desired.	This	will	change	July	
1,	2017	when	KentuckianaWorks	gains	full	control	of	the	Career	Centers	and	when	a	formal	One	
Stop	Operator	for	our	region	is	selected.	The	Board	intends	to	work	closely	with	required	partners	
in	the	alignment	of	resources	and	the	delivery	of	services.	In	fact,	KentuckianaWorks	has	already	
created	KCC	Connect	whereby	other	career	center	partners	can	refer	customers	to	the	workforce	
system	and	share	in	the	data	on	ultimate	performance.	This	is	only	the	beginning	of	what	promises	
to	be	an	eventful	journey	to	bring	the	same	level	of	innovation	to	our	core	Career	Center	efforts	
that	the	Board	has	brought	to	others.	
	
Chapter	3:	Alignment	of	Local	and	Regional	Area	Partnerships	and	
Investment	Strategies		
	

A. (L)	Describe	the	local	board’s	strategy	to	work	with	the	entities	that	carry	out	the	core	
programs	and	other	workforce	development	programs	to	support	alignment	in	order	to	
provide	services,	including	programs	of	study	authorized	under	the	Carl	D.	Perkins	Career	and	
Technical	Education	Act	of	2006	(20	U.S.C.	2301	et	seq.),	that	support	the	strategy	identified	
in	the	State	plan	under	section	102(b)(1)(E);	H.	R.	803—442.1.	This	discussion	should	include	a	
descriptive	overview	of	the	local	workforce	development	system;	include	key	stakeholders	
and	entities	associated	with	administrative	and	programmatic/service	delivery	functions.	
Examples	include	elected	officials,	advocacy	groups,	local	workforce	development	board	and	
committee	structure,	fiscal	agent,	operator(s),	required	program	partners	and	major	
contractors	providing	Adult/Dislocated	Worker,	Youth	program	elements.	Describe	respective	
roles	and	functional	relationships	to	one	another.	Note:	The	six	core	programs	identified	by	
WIOA	are:	Adult,	Dislocated	Worker,	Youth,	Adult	Education	and	Literacy,	Wagner-Peyser	
Programs	and	Vocational	Rehabilitation.	The	elected	partner	plan	programs	are:	Trade	
Adjustment	Assistance	for	Workers,	Jobs	for	Veterans	State	Grants	and	Unemployment	
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Insurance.	
	
The	current	strategy	of	the	KentuckianaWorks	Board	has	a	number	of	key	elements.	These	include:	
	

1. A	commitment	to	all	people	in	our	region.	Whether	a	person	is	unemployed,	under-
employed,	or	trying	to	overcome	a	barrier	such	as	a	criminal	record	or	a	disability,	the	
KentuckianaWorks	Board	is	committed	to	helping	that	person	reach	their	full	potential	
through	the	dignity	of	work.	This	commitment	translates	into	an	aggressive	effort	to	find	
additional	funding	streams	to	serve	populations	for	whom	WIOA	funding	may	not	be	a	
good	fit,	as	well	as	to	expand	our	resources	to	serve	more	people	than	the	limited	WIOA	
funding	allows	us	to	serve.	
	

2. Relentless	experimentation.	When	it	comes	to	serving	urban	youth	with	a	criminal	record,	
or	high	school	drop-outs	in	a	rural	environment,	or	helping	a	long-term	unemployed	adult	
get	back	into	the	workforce,	no	one	can	pretend	to	know	all	the	answers.	Therefore,	
KentuckianaWorks	has	adopted	a	commitment	to	relentless	experimentation.	This	can	be	a	
powerful	modus	operandi,	when	coupled	with	KentuckianaWorks’	commitment	to	
rigorously	measure	the	work,	track	the	data,	make	continuous	improvements	based	on	that	
data,	and	to	be	transparent	about	all	of	those	outcomes	and	processes.	

	
3. Sector-driven	work.	KentuckianaWorks	has	repeatedly	seen	the	benefit	of	tackling	

workforce	challenges	by	taking	a	sector	approach,	organizing	employers	in	a	key	industry,	
asking	them	to	articulate	as	an	industry	their	needs,	and	then	working	with	partners	to	try	
to	fill	those	needs.	The	Board’s	strategy	is	convinced	that	this	“pull”	model,	rather	than	the	
old	“train	and	pray”	model,	is	the	right	strategy	going	forward.	As	a	recipient	of	a	grant	
from	the	National	Fund	for	Workforce	Solutions	five	years	ago,	KentuckianaWorks	(along	
with	our	fellow	boards	in	Southern	Indiana,	Lincoln	Trail	and	the	Cumberlands,	who	were	
fellow	grant-	recipients	in	the	WIRED65	Partnership),	has	benefitted	from	a	tremendous	
learning	exchange	with	over	30	National	Fund	sites	across	the	country.	

	
4. A	focus	on	career	pathways	and	alignment	work.	At	the	daylong	strategic	retreat	in	

January	2016,	the	Board	identified	its	number	one	priority	as	better	alignment	between	
employer	needs	with	what	is	being	produced	by	our	region’s	educational	providers	–	
including	K-12	schools,	community	and	technical	colleges,	and	four-year	colleges.	The	
Board	reaffirmed	that	alignment	work	as	a	key	priority	at	a	June	2017	planning	retreat.	
Consequently,	KentuckianaWorks	has	made	an	overt,	conscious	decision	to	play	a	key	role	
in	the	Jefferson	County	Public	Schools	Talent	Development	Academy	model—a	
transformative	effort	that	will	see	11	high	schools	adding	career	pathway	programs	in	
2017-18.	Along	with	our	partners	at	GLI,	KentuckianaWorks	board	members	and	staff	have	
helped	to	convene	a	community	leadership	group	to	begin	the	work,	organized	a	“launch	
team”	to	ensure	a	successful	effort,	and	interacted	with	principals	and	other	leaders	from	
the	11	high	schools	implementing	this	new	model.	Board	members	and	staff	have	also	
worked	and	partnered	with	other	leading	school	districts	in	our	7-county	region,	and	we	
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intend	to	deepen	this	work	across	more	of	our	counties	in	the	coming	months.	
KentuckianaWorks	has	fully	embraced	the	“career	pathways”	definitions	provided	in	WIOA	
and	intends	to	lead	the	Louisville	region’s	efforts	to	produce	more	people	who	are	truly	
college	and	career	ready.	
	

5. Labor	Market	Intelligence	and	communications.	Because	the	labor	market	can	only	
function	efficiently	with	good	information,	the	KentuckianaWorks	Board	has	made	a	major	
commitment	to	Labor	Market	Intelligence.	The	Labor	Market	Intelligence	office	at	
KentuckianaWorks	provides	regular	updates	to	elected	officials,	opinion	leaders	and	the	
general	public	on	what	is	happening	in	the	local	labor	market—which	jobs	are	growing,	
which	jobs	pay	well,	and	which	provide	good	career	prospects.	Thanks	to	a	grant	from	a	
local	foundation,	the	first-of-its-kind	Career	Calculator	web	app	was	released	on	Labor	Day	
2016	and	already	has	over	15,000	unique	users.	The	Career	Calculator	pulls	data	from	six	
different	sources,	including	the	Kentucky	Center	for	Workforce	and	Education	Statistics,	the	
Bureau	of	Labor	Statistics,	and	Burning	Glass,	and	provides	users	with	cleanly	visualized	
labor	market	data	necessary	to	make	informed	education	and	career	decisions.	It	makes	
the	data	easy	to	search	and	easy	to	understand,	from	job	demand	and	wages,	to	economic	
outcomes	of	different	college	majors	in	our	local	labor	market.	KentuckianaWorks	plans	to	
spend	even	more	time	over	the	coming	year	to	ensure	that	every	high	school	senior,	
college	student,	and	job	seeker	in	our	area	knows	about	it	and	uses	it.	
	

6. Summer	jobs.	Mayor	Greg	Fischer	of	Louisville	Metro	has	earned	national	recognition	for	
his	SummerWorks	program.	Modeled	on	Boston’s	summer	jobs	effort,	SummerWorks	helps	
to	prepare,	place,	and	coach	hundreds	of	16-to-21-year-old	youth	each	summer,	with	a	
major	focus	on	recruiting,	preparing	and	placing	low-income	and	minority	youth	in	jobs	
that	build	their	work	experience	skills	and	ultimately	introduce	them	to	career	pathway	
opportunities	at	leading	employers.	A	matched	pair	study	by	the	Kentucky	Center	for	
Education	and	Workforce	Statistics	(KCEWS)	shows	that	SummerWorks	participants	are	
more	likely	to	work	once	the	summer	is	over,	and	more	likely	to	move	onto	higher	
education,	than	similar	youth	who	don’t	participate	in	the	program.	This	is	one	of	only	two	
programs	KentuckianaWorks	oversees	that	is	completely	focused	on	Louisville	(the	other	
being	the	RightTurn/REimage	program	that	serves	court-involved	youth	and	young	adults),	
as	both	are	funded	by	Louisville	Metro	Government	and	local	donors.	

	
7. Outside	funding	sources.	The	KentuckianaWorks	budget	for	FY	2017	is	over	$15	million.	

About	half	comes	from	WIOA,	half	from	other	sources.	This	demonstrates	the	Board’s	
commitment	to	seek	out	other	funding	streams	whenever	they	are	available	to	help	people	
in	our	region	succeed	through	the	dignity	of	work.		

	
This	commitment	to	finding	and	leveraging	other	available	funding	streams	to	tackle	our	
region’s	workforce	challenges	is	a	key	reason	why	the	Board	is	already	partnering	with	the	
state	government	to	help	people	get	off	of	Medicaid	by	getting	jobs	and	skills.	
KentuckianaWorks	looks	forward	to	building	out	a	robust	effort	to	get	many	more	of	our	
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region’s	unemployed	and	under-employed	residents	into	short-term	training	classes	and	
then	placed	into	real	jobs	in	the	regional	economy.	This	work	has	the	potential	to	both	
significantly	diversify	and	add	to	our	funding	availability,	while	also	helping	thousands	more	
people	in	our	region	“improve	our	community	one	person	at	a	time	through	the	dignity	of	
work.”	
	

Specifically	with	respect	to	“entities	that	carry	out	the	core	programs,”	KentuckianaWorks	
proactively	reaches	out	to	potential	partners	to	explore	ways	we	can	work	effectively	together	to	
achieve	the	core	goals	of	the	Board.	The	Board	prioritizes	its	time	and	attention	on	partnerships	
that	are	likely	to	produce	better	core	programs.	In	the	current	environment,	this	means	that	the	
KentuckianaWorks	Board	has	extensive	partnerships	with:	
	

1. Vocational	Rehabilitation	and	the	Office	for	the	Blind	
KentuckianaWorks	is	proud	to	be	partnering	with	these	two	organizations	to	implement	
Project	CASE—a	sector-specific	approach	to	placing	more	people	with	disabilities	into	jobs	
in	healthcare,	manufacturing,	and	information	technology.	
	

2. Office	of	Employment	and	Training	(OET)	
KentuckianaWorks	will	work	closely	with	OET	leaders	and	staff	to	create	Career	Centers	
that	deliver	high	quality	in-person	services	to	customers.	KentuckianaWorks	is	also	
exploring	new	ways	to	offer	workforce	services	through	on-line	and	mobile	platforms.	
These	conversations	will	be	on-going	in	2017-18,	and	will	take	into	account	fiscal	realities	
confronting	both	state	employment	service	operations	and	local	funding	constraints.	
KentuckianaWorks	will	continue	to	experiment	with	OET	on	service	delivery	models	and	
seeks	to	move	toward	integrated	service	delivery	and	organization	into	functional	delivery	
teams	as	envisioned	by	WIOA,	combining	forces	where	the	law	allows,	in	order	to	better	
serve	our	customers.	We	are	experimenting	with	data-tracking	and	dual-	enrollment	
strategies	that	allow	us	to	represent	the	full	effect	of	the	workforce	system	on	customers	
and	allow	us	to	share	in	the	outcomes	and	successes	that	result	from	our	combined	efforts.	
We	will	work	to	balance	these	strategies	with	thoughtful	consideration	of	the	customer	
experience	as	they	engage	with	the	career	center	system.	
	

3. Adult	Education	
KentuckianaWorks	partners	with	Adult	Education	in	numerous	ways	across	our	7-county	
region.	Adult	Education	providers	are	co-located	in	two	of	our	adult	Kentucky	Career	
Centers	(NIA	Center	and	the	Kentucky	Manufacturing	Career	Center)	as	well	as	in	the	
Power	of	Work	(TANF)	program,	and	often	provide	customers	with	Test	of	Adult	Basic	
Education	(TABE)	assessments,	remediation	opportunities	and	GED	instruction	where	
needed	to	help	the	person	improve	their	education	and	skill	levels.	In	Louisville,	the	
Jefferson	County	Public	Schools	Adult	and	Continuing	Education	division	is	both	a	
contractor	(for	Kentucky	Youth	Career	Center	services	under	WIOA	and	local	government	
funding)	and	a	partner	in	service	delivery	efforts	(e.g.	the	Right	Turn/REimage	programs	
that	serve	court-involved	youth	and	young	adults).	
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In	the	regional	counties,	Adult	Education	partners	in	the	counties	have	worked	with	WIOA	
Adult	and	Youth	providers	to	coordinate	services	and	provide	space	for	meeting	with	
customers.	
	
Adult	Education	participated	as	a	member	of	the	team	that	developed	and	piloted	KCC	
Connect.	
	

4. Public	Housing	Authority	
KentuckianaWorks	has	a	long	history	of	partnering	with	the	Louisville	Metro	Housing	
Authority.	We	have	worked	together	on	multiple	winning	Hope	VI	and	Choice	
Neighborhood	grants,	and	the	Housing	Authority	partnered	with	KentuckianaWorks	on	the	
development	of	KCC	Connect	online	referral	system.	We	have	collaborated	on	efforts	to	
help	youth	and	young	adult	residents	of	public	housing	succeed	through	the	efforts	of	our	
Kentucky	Youth	Career	Center.	Finally,	the	SummerWorks	program	and	court-involved	
youth	interventions	serve	numerous	youth	who	reside	in	public	housing.	
	
We	expect	to	continue	these	partnerships	in	future	years,	and	to	explore	new	ways	to	work	
together	to	help	more	public	housing	residents	escape	poverty	and	reach	self-sufficiency.	
	

5. Job	Corps	
KentuckianaWorks’	sector-based	career	centers	are	partnering	with	Job	Corps	to	support	
young	adults	pursuing	career	pathways	through	further	training	and	employment.	For	
example,	the	Kentucky	Health	Career	Center	(KHCC)	hosts	classes	of	Job	Corps	students	
seeking	health	careers	for	workshops	and	Job	Corps	students	participated	in	Employer	
Spotlights	held	through	the	KHCC.		
	

6. Community	Services	
The	Louisville	Metro	Department	of	Community	Services,	which	oversees	Louisville’s	
Community	Services	Block	Grant	funds,	reached	out	to	KentuckianaWorks	to	create	
ShelterWorks—a	pilot	proposal	to	deliver	career	services	to	shelter	residents.	The	goal	is	to	
reach	more	community-based	shelter	partners	to	support	individuals’	to	gain	skills	and	
employment	to	move	toward	self-sufficiency.	We	look	forward	to	continuing	to	grow	this	
partnership	and	coordinate	across	additional	programming	to	better	meet	community	
needs.	In	the	Regional	counties,	WIOA	Adult	and	Youth	program	providers	continue	to	
connect	with	Community	Action	Agency	programs.	For	example,	they	conducted	targeted	
outreach	efforts	at	Low-Income	Heating	Assistance	(LIHEAP)	events.	We	expect	to	continue	
to	grow	these	partnerships	and	invite	participation	in	KCC	Connect.	

	
Key	stakeholders	and	entities	associated	with	administrative	and	programmatic/service	delivery	
functions.	

	
1. Elected	officials.	The	KentuckianaWorks	region	has	formed	a	Chief	Local	Elected	Official	
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(CLEO)	Governing	Board	comprised	of	the	Mayor	of	Louisville	Metro	Government	and	the	
County-Judge	Executives	of	Bullitt,	Henry,	Oldham,	Shelby,	Spencer	and	Trimble	Counties.	
This	CLEO	Board	reviews	and	approves:	

a. Designation	of	the	fiscal	agent	or	grant	sub-recipient;	
b. Approval	of	the	annual	budget	as	developed	and	approved	by	the	local	workforce	

development	board;	
c. Approval	of	the	One-Stop	Operator	as	selected	by	the	local	workforce	development	

board	through	a	competitive	procurement	process	as	outlined	in	WIOA	Section	
107(d)(10);	and	

d. Authorization	for	the	CLEO	Governing	Board	to	request	the	Governor’s	consent	for	
the	local	workforce	development	board	to	be	the	direct	service	provider,	if	such	a	
service	delivery	strategy	is	ever	chosen	by	a	future	decision	of	the	local	workforce	
development	board.	
	

2. Local	workforce	development	board	and	committee	structure.	The	KentuckianaWorks	
Board	meets	regularly	to	discuss	the	vision,	mission,	and	strategic	goals	of	the	Board	and	to	
decide	how	to	execute	them.	The	Board	typically	meets	6-8	times	a	year	for	90	minutes,	
with	organized	agendas	set	in	advance	by	the	Executive	Director	in	consultation	with	the	
Office	of	the	Chair	(the	current	Board	Chair,	the	incoming	Chair	and	the	past	Chair).	The	
Board’s	priorities	are	communicated	to	the	staff,	which	then	works	day-to-day	to	deliver	
results	on	these	priorities	and	strategic	goals.	
	
The	Board	also	has	a	Program	Oversight	Committee,	which	meets	roughly	9-10	times	a	
year.	As	its	name	implies,	this	Committee	dives	into	the	details	of	individual	programs,	
monitoring	progress	against	goals,	offering	suggestions	for	improvements,	and	where	
needed,	advising	the	Board	when	a	change	in	contractor	or	a	shift	in	programmatic	design	
may	be	called	for.	
	
Finally,	the	Board	forms	additional	committees	on	an	as-needed	basis	and	lends	its	
presence	to	various	other	important	community	endeavors	focused	on	raising	education	
and	skill	levels	across	our	region,	including	the	55,000	Degrees	Board,	Mayor	Greg	Fischer’s	
Cradle	to	Career	initiative,	and	Jefferson	County	Public	Schools’	Ford	Next	Generation	
Learning	initiative.	
	

3. Fiscal	agent.	The	CLEO	Governing	Board	selected	KentuckianaWorks	as	the	fiscal	agent	for	
two	years	after	a	competitive	bid	process	in	2015.	The	CLEO	board	renewed	that	grant	in	
2017	for	another	two	years,	keeping	KentuckianaWorks	as	the	fiscal	agent	through	2019.	
The	KentuckianaWorks	staff	has	a	long	and	proud	history	of	strong	financial	management	
and	oversight.	Since	2002,	the	Board	and	staff	have	managed	over	$190	million	with	no	
disallowed	costs	and	no	significant	audit	findings.	
	

4. Operator(s).	KentuckianaWorks	is	in	the	process	of	conducting	procurement	for	the	One-
Stop	Operator	for	Program	Year	2017.	
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5. Required	program	partners.	Under	the	direction	of	the	KentuckianaWorks	Board,	

KentuckianaWorks	expects	to	be	engaged	with	our	program	partners	throughout	2017	and	
2018,	to	work	together	to	develop	a	service	delivery	strategy	that	maximizes	resources	
while	providing	a	high	level	of	customer	service	to	all	who	seek	our	help.	This	will	include	
reassessing	the	number	of	retail	centers	supported	and	looking	at	how	the	provide	services	
are	organized.	
	

6. Major	contractors	providing	Adult/Dislocated	Worker	and	Youth	program	elements.	All	
contractors	were	competitively	procured.	ResCare	is	currently	the	contractor	for	Adult	and	
Dislocated	Worker	career	services.	JCPS	Adult	and	Continuing	Education	is	the	WIOA	Youth	
(and	Louisville	Metro	Government	funded)	contractor	in	Jefferson	County.	And	Goodwill	
Industries	is	the	provider	of	WIOA	Youth	services	in	the	six	KentuckianaWorks	regional	
counties.	
The	WIOA	One-Stop	Memorandum	of	Understanding	(MOU),	which	identifies	the	required	
system	partners,	will	be	renegotiated	this	year.	In	addition,	KentuckianaWorks	continues	to	
reach	out	to	other	entities	and	seeks	to	be	as	responsive	as	possible	to	opportunities	to	
coordinate	and	share	information	with	community	partners	to	better	serve	common	
customers.	In	this	effort,	KCC	Connect	is	envisioned	as	an	important	tool.	
		
KentuckianaWorks	maintains	a	commitment	to	the	kind	of	intentional	communication	
necessary	to	assess,	maintain,	and	enhance	alignment	among	system	partners.	The	One-
Stop	Operator	will	be	charged	with	coordinating	regular	partner	meetings	within	the	
comprehensive	center,	with	MOU	partners	and	throughout	the	region.	A	regular	WIOA	
partner	meeting	is	being	planned	at	a	location	convenient	to	Regional	county	partners.	The	
leadership	of	co-located	center	partners	including	managers	responsible	for	overseeing	of	
Wagner-Peyser,	Unemployment	Insurance	(UI),	Jobs	for	Veterans	State	Grants,	Trade,	
Vocational	Rehabilitation	(VR),	and	Adult	and	Dislocated	Workers	meet	to	discuss	service	
delivery,	and	KentuckianaWorks	convenes	staff	both	as	career	center	staffs	and	as	a	
system.	These	meetings	afford	the	opportunity	to	highlight	programs	and	services	among	
partners	and	to	promote	service	knowledge	and	collaboration.	The	Business	Services	Team	
(BST)	also	meets	regularly,	including	with	the	participation	of	additional	one-stop	and	
community	partners,	to	coordinate	employer	engagement	and	services	and	uses	a	contact	
management	system	and	email	listserv	to	facilitate	coordinated	service	delivery.	
		
KentuckianaWorks	provides	mobile	services	in	the	Regional	counties.	We	have	made	
connections	with	Adult	Education	and	libraries	in	each	county	in	addition	to	working	with	
local	VR	staff.	Duties	of	the	one-stop	operator	will	include	facilitating	service	coordination	
and	information	sharing	among	partners.	
	

7. Youth.	Partnerships	are	a	key	component	of	the	Youth	program,	both	as	a	source	for	
recruitment	into	the	program	and	as	a	resource	for	referrals	for	youth	already	enrolled	in	
the	program.	In	Louisville,	KentuckianaWorks	participates	on	the	Executive	Committee	of	
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the	Coalition	Supporting	Young	Adults	(CSYA).		Through	CSYA,	KentuckianaWorks	is	
developing	a	network	of	partnerships	with	agencies	committed	to	addressing	the	needs	of	
Louisville’s	disconnected	youth	population.	Partnerships	with	the	juvenile	justice	system	
have	also	been	established	through	programs	that	specifically	target	court-involved	youth--
these	are	the	Right	Turn,	Face	Forward,	and	REimage	programs.		In	the	surrounding	
counties,	KentuckianaWorks	has	established	relationships	with	local	libraries,	courts,	
Departments	of	Community	Based	Services,	Health	and	Wellness	Coalitions,	and	
Community	Action	Coalitions.	In	addition	to	community	agencies,	the	Youth	program	
partners	with	educational	institutions	such	as	school	districts,	Adult	Education	providers,	
community	and	technical	colleges,	and	other	post-secondary	education	and	training	
institutions.	Finally,	partnerships	with	employers	are	a	critical	component	of	the	Youth	
program.	We	form	many	of	these	partnerships	directly	with	employers,	as	well	as	through	
Chambers	of	Commerce.		
	

8. Trade	Adjustment	Assistance	(TAA).	Trade	Adjustment	Assistance	(TAA)	is	a	combined	
effort	between	Wagner-Peyser	team	members,	local	Department	of	Labor	representatives,	
the	Office	for	Vocational	Rehabilitation,	Adult	Education,	and	the	Dislocated	Worker	
program.	Development	of	local	policies	and	procedures	is	a	collaborative	
process.		Additional	partners	such	as	Veterans	Services	and	Unemployment	Insurance	may	
be	included	on	an	ad-hoc	basis	depending	on	demonstrated	need.			

	
B. (L)	Describe	how	the	LWDB,	working	with	the	entities	carrying	out	core	programs,	will	expand	

access	to	employment,	training,	education,	and	supportive	services	for	eligible	individuals,	
particularly	eligible	individuals	with	barriers	to	employment,	including	how	the	local	board	
will	facilitate	the	development	of	career	pathways	and	co-enrollment,	as	appropriate,	in	core	
programs,	and	improve	access	to	activities	leading	to	a	recognized	postsecondary	credential	
(including	a	credential	that	is	an	industry-recognized	certificate	or	certification,	portable	and	
stackable).	[WIOA	Sec.	108(b)(3)]		
	

Career	Pathways.	In	November	2015,	the	KentuckianaWorks	Board	formally	approved	an	
understanding	of	the	career	pathways	language	in	WIOA.	The	Board	agreed	that	because	WIOA	
specifically	mentions	secondary	and	postsecondary	education—preparation,	counseling,	and	the	
organization	of	services	to	support	advancement—KentuckianaWorks	staff	will	engage	in	career	
pathways	work	that	includes,	but	is	not	limited	to,	the	following:	
 

1. Working	with	the	local	secondary	and	postsecondary	education	systems	to	include	labor	
market	information	in	career	and	college	counseling	efforts;	and	

2. Supporting	and	fostering	programs	and	partnerships	that:	
(a)	address	labor	market	inefficiencies	and	work	to	better	align	educational	pipeline	
output	with	labor	market	demands;	and 
(b)	provide	support	during	critical	education-to-career	transitions.	
 

The	KentuckianaWorks	Board	also	tasked	staff	to: 
1. Lead	the	local	efforts	to	align	high	school	and	post-secondary	offerings	by	communicating	
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employer	needs	and	labor	market	demands;	and	
2. Run	programs	to	help	high	school	and	college	students	to	obtain	job	opportunities,	

internships,	and	co-ops	that	lead	to	greater	employment	opportunities.	
	

In	keeping	with	this	mandate,	KentuckianaWorks	has	played	a	major	role	in	the	last	18	months	to	
help	Jefferson	County	Public	Schools—the	largest	school	district	in	the	state—create	Talent	
Development	Academies	at	11	high	schools.	These	new	career	pathway	programs	have	been	
developed	utilizing	labor	market	data	from	the	KentuckianaWorks	Labor	Market	Intelligence	
team.	Key	representatives	from	leading	companies	on	the	KentuckianaWorks	Board—GE	
Appliances	and	Norton	Healthcare—have	taken	the	lead	in	developing	clear	career	pathway	
programs	inside	these	high	schools	that	align	with	industry-recognized	credentials	and	job	
demands	in	their	respective	sectors.	This	work	is	now	being	replicated	in	other	sectors	such	as	
information	technology,	business	services,	construction,	and	hospitality—with	key	staff	and	Board	
support	from	KentuckianaWorks	at	every	step	of	the	way.	
 
We	envision	this	work	as	an	on-going	and	vital	part	of	the	Board’s	work	and	intend	to	stay	active	in	
future	years	to	ensure	that	high	school	offerings	are	aligned	with	industry	needs.	The	Board	has	
also	been	very	involved	in	making	sure	that	these	high	school	offerings	align	with	certificate	and	
associate	degree	programs	available	at	Jefferson	Community	and	Technical	College,	so	that	we	
create	a	truly	seamless	workforce	development	system	that	can	move	people	from	high	school	
through	the	community	college	and	beyond	if	that	is	their	wish. 
	
Finally,	KentuckianaWorks	is	also	highly	engaged	to	ensure	that	this	work	is	aligned	across	our	7-
county	region.	The	Board	has	regular	dialogue	with	school	superintendents	in	multiple	counties	
and	continues	to	work	with	them	to	ensure	their	programs	are	also	aligned	with	employer	and	
labor	market	demand	across	the	region. 
	
Cradle	to	Career.	KentuckianaWorks	is	working	as	part	of	a	Louisville	Metro	effort	called	Cradle	to	
Career,	which	aims	to	coordinate	and	improve	the	entire	education	and	workforce	talent	pipeline.	
As	part	of	this	initiative,	KentuckianaWorks	leads	the	“21st	Century	Workforce	and	Talent	Pillar.”	
The	KentuckianaWorks	Board	formally	adopted	the	21st	Century	Workforce	and	Talent	work	in	
2015.	The	key	strands	include: 

1)	Signaling; 
2)	Market-Friendly	Majors; 
3)	Career	Pathway	Culture;	and 
4)	Improving	Job	Placement.	
 

In	many	ways	this	Cradle	to	Career	framework	has	guided	KentuckianaWorks’	career	pathways	
work	over	the	last	18	months.	In	2016,	KentuckianaWorks	developed	the	Career	Calculator	
(www.careercalculator.org)	to	address	both	the	signaling	function	(giving	people	the	best	
information	possible	to	make	informed	decisions	about	jobs,	training,	post-secondary	education,	
etc.)	and	the	market-friendly	majors	(the	app	contains	data	on	the	economic	returns	to	various	
college	majors	in	our	12-county	Louisville	MSA).		And	the	career	pathways	culture	work	has	been	
addressed	with	the	broad	and	deep	commitment	from	the	Board	and	staff	to	the	career	pathways	
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work	with	JCPS,	JCTC	and	other	regional	school	districts.		 
	
KentuckianaWorks	will	continue	to	pursue	strategic	initiatives	to	improve	outcomes	in	the	21st	
Century	Workforce	and	Talent	framework.	These	include	encouraging	partners	to	focus	on	online	
resumes,	bringing	together	community	stakeholders	to	create	a	standard	soft	skills	certificate	that	
demonstrates	real	student	work	abilities,	and	collaborating	with	university	career	centers	to	build	
and	improve	systems	to	help	more	students	pursue	internships.	
 
As	part	of	the	Cradle	to	Career	initiative,	KentuckianaWorks	is	also	participating	as	a	host	
organization	to	employ	AmeriCorps	VISTA	volunteers.	Cradle	to	Career	partner	sites	are	recruiting	
and	hiring	VISTAs	to	bring	added	capacity	to	accomplish	this	education	and	workforce	
development	work.	KentuckianaWorks	has	hosted	two	VISTA	volunteers	in	the	main	office,	with	an	
additional	VISTA	at	the	Kentucky	Youth	Career	Center.	These	VISTAs	are	coordinated	with	55,000	
Degrees,	which	is	the	sponsoring	organization	for	the	grant,	and	the	state	government.	They	have	
provided	invaluable	support	to	KentuckianaWorks	and	the	Cradle	to	Career	effort	through	
outreach,	capacity-building,	and	research	assistance. 
	
Co-Enrollment.		Co-enrollment	has	the	potential	to	support	the	strategic	use	of	resources,	
coordination	of	services	and	the	provision	of	more	comprehensive	services.	In	career	centers,	the	
co-enrollment	of	customers	between	Adult/Dislocated	Workers	and	Wagner-Peyser	and	
Unemployment	Insurance	services	could	provides	an	opportunity	to	work	more	seamlessly	among	
staff	to	provide	services.	In	practice,	however,	the	benefits	of	co-enrollment	as	a	platform	for	
integrated	service	delivery	and	team-based	case	management	will	require	sufficient	staff	with	the	
flexibility	to	serve	customers	regardless	of	funding	source.	In	addition,	upfront	data	requirements	
impact	customer	engagement	and	experience.	KentuckianaWorks	will	continue	to	pursue	a	more	
streamlined	and	coordinated	intake	procedure	over	the	coming	year.	
		
Additionally,	KentuckianaWorks	is	looking	to	improve	co-enrollment	among	partner	organizations	
(both	internal	and	external	to	the	career	center),	including	TANF,	to	determine	how	to	best	serve	
common	customers	and	reduce	service	redundancies.	A	challenge	in	co-serving	customers	well	is	
the	lack	of	a	shared	data	system	to	ensure	that	partners	are	providing	non-redundant	services	and	
that	customers	experience	seamless,	well-coordinated	services.	To	facilitate	co-enrollment	of	co-
enrollment	among	partners,	KentuckianaWorks	will	implement	a	co-case	management	policy	to	
clarify	roles	and	responsibilities	so	that	services	are	not	duplicated	and	customers	experience	
improved	coordination	of	services.	
	
Improve	access	to	activities	leading	to	a	recognized	postsecondary	credential,	including	a	
credential	that	is	an	industry-recognized	certificate	or	certification,	portable	or	stackable.		With	
guidance	and	support	from	established	industry	partnerships	in	manufacturing,	healthcare,	
technology,	construction,	hospitality	and	business	services,	KentuckianaWorks	will	continue	to	
identify	industry-recognized	credentials	that	are	of	interest	to	employers.	When	training	for	these	
credentials	is	available	in	the	region,	KentuckianaWorks	will	promote	the	opportunities	to	youth,	
adults	and	dislocated	workers.	When	the	training	for	these	credentials	is	not	available	in	the	
region,	KentuckianaWorks	will	act	as	a	catalyst	to	identify	training	providers	and	encourage	them	
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to	make	the	training	accessible.	In	some	cases,	this	might	involve	guidance	to	training	providers	in	
how	to	submit	program	information	for	acceptance	on	the	Eligible	Training	Provider	List.	In	other	
cases,	it	may	involve	a	longer-term	effort	to	encourage	local	educational	institutions	to	develop	
programs	for	targeted	occupations.	All	such	efforts	will	involve	employer	input	as	well	as	Labor	
Market	Information. 
 
Additionally,	the	career	pathways	work	discussed	earlier	is	all	about	improving	access—for	both	
high	school	students	and	community	college	students—to	industry-recognized	credentials	that	are	
of	interest	to	employers.	This	work	began	with	the	three	industry	groups—manufacturing,	
healthcare	and	information	technology—that	already	had	deep	employer	engagement.		In	the	
coming	months,	we	will	move	to	take	the	same	approach	with	The	work	is	moving	in	the	coming	
year	to	new	sectors	where	the	same	approach	in	the	construction,	business	services,	and	
hospitality	sectors.	
	

C. (L)	Identify	and	describe	(for	each	category	below)	the	strategies	and	services	that	are	and/or	
will	be	used	to:		
1. Meet	needs	and	facilitate	engagement	of	employers,	including	small	employers	and	

employers	in	in-demand	industry	sectors	and	occupations,	in	workforce	development	
programs	in	addition	to	targeted	sector	strategies;		

2. Support	a	local	workforce	development	system	described	in	element	3.2	that	meets	the	
needs	of	businesses	in	the	local	area;		

3. Better	coordinate	workforce	development	programs	with	economic	development	
partners	and	programs;	

4. Strengthen	linkages	between	the	one-stop	delivery	system	and	unemployment	insurance	
programs;	and	

5. Increase	competitive,	integrated	employment	opportunities	for	individuals	with	
disabilities.	

Include	the	implementation	of	incumbent	worker	training	programs,	on-the-job	training	programs,	
work-based	learning	programs,	apprenticeship	models,	customized	training	programs,	industry	and	
sector	strategies,	career	pathways	initiatives	or	use	of	effective	business	intermediaries	and	other	
business	services	and	strategies	that	support	the	local	board’s	strategy	in	element	3.1.	[WIOA	Sec.	
108(b)(4)(A)	and	(B)].		
	
Incumbent	worker	training	programs.	With	limited	funds,	KentuckianaWorks	does	not	provide	
incumbent	worker	training	defined	as	the	development	of	a	customized	training	for	an	employer’s	
incumbent	workforce.	However,	through	the	Business	Services	Team,	companies	are	referred	to	
the	Kentucky	Community	and	Technical	College	System	(KCTCS)	for	participation	in	KY	TRAINS	
funding	for	incumbent	worker	training.	KentuckianaWorks	may	also	guide	members	of	the	industry	
partnerships	to	collaborate	on	a	KY	TRAINS	project.	For	instance,	members	of	the	Health	Careers	
Collaborative	of	Greater	Louisville	have	prioritized	the	career	development	of	incumbent	workers	
to	meet	current	and	future	workforce	needs.	Local	hospitals	were	interested	in	developing	an	
Acute	Care	Nurse	Aide	training	and	that	is	now	being	developed	by	JCTC	through	KYTRAINS.	
KentuckianaWorks	is	coordinating	the	committee	developing	the	program,	although	we	are	not	
funding	the	initiative.	Likewise,	the	Employer	Advisory	Group	of	the	Kentucky	Manufacturing	
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Career	Center	has	identified	the	need	to	coordinate	opportunities	for	members	to	tap	into	the	
KYTRAINS	funding	to	provide	training	for	their	incumbent	workers.	The	plan	is	to	collaborate	on	
three	KYTRAINS	trainings	this	year.	The	topics	will	be	set	based	on	responses	to	a	survey	of	interest	
to	the	Advisory	Group	members.	
	
Meet	needs	and	facilitate	engagement	of	employers	.	.	.	through	sector	specific	industry	panels.	
KentuckianaWorks	currently	convenes	groups	covering	Manufacturing,	Healthcare	and	IT.	These	
meetings	allow	employers	to	collaborate	and	address	pressing	workforce	needs.	From	there,	the	
local	workforce	system	can	collaborate	to	identify	appropriate	solutions,	from	applying	one	of	the	
many	training	strategies	available	to	the	workforce	system	or	designing	a	unique	solution	
customized	to	employer	needs.	A	key	component	of	this	sector-based	strategy	is	
KentuckianaWorks’	support	for	the	talent	development	academy	model	at	Jefferson	County	Public	
Schools,	which	entails	working	with	groups	of	employers	to	ensure	alignment	between	educational	
programs	and	the	needs	of	the	workplace.	We	hope	this	model	can	be	adapted	to	school	systems	
throughout	our	Local	Workforce	Development	Area	and	with	other	regional	boards.		
	
In	addition	to	employer	aggregations,	members	of	the	business	services	team	meet	with	
employers	individually.	The	Regional	Business	Services	Team	(BST)	seeks	to	engage	with	employers	
to	implement	customized	solutions	based	on	a	workforce	needs	assessment.	From	there,	BST	
members	are	able	to	leverage	the	range	of	options	available	as	part	of	a	regional	workforce	
system.	In	the	past,	this	has	included	recruiting	from	untapped	labor	pools,	work-based	learning	
initiatives	(including	OJT),	and	the	development	of	career	pathways	in	order	to	fully	articulate	the	
opportunities	available	to	job	seekers.	
	
Support	a	local	workforce	development	system	described	in	element	3.2	that	meets	the	needs	of	
businesses.		KentuckianaWorks	links	to	employers	and	educators	through	the	regional	business	
services	team,	industry	advisory	groups,	and	the	Board	itself.	In	addition,	innovative	practices	such	
as	the	Launching	Point	program	allow	the	local	workforce	development	system	to	partner	to	
prepare	job	seekers	to	fill	positions	with	local	employers.	Launching	Point	consists	of	workshops	
and	one-on-one	services	in	coordination	with	employers	to	provide	targeted	information	to	allow	
them	to	be	successful	in	their	job	search.	This	knowledge	is	then	taken	back	to	the	larger	system	
and	disseminated,	via	training,	to	team	members	who	work	directly	with	job	seekers.		
	
Better	coordinate	workforce	development	programs	with	economic	development	partners	and	
programs.		KentuckianaWorks	is	part	of	the	Kentucky	Skills	Network,	which	brings	together	
workforce	development,	economic	development,	and	educational	partners	to	deliver	customized	
solutions	to	employers.	In	addition	to	the	Kentucky	Skills	Network,	KentuckianaWorks	works	
closely	with	economic	development	agencies	within	its	seven	counties	to	deliver	workforce	
services	in	conjunction	with	economic	development	efforts.	
	
Strengthen	linkages	between	the	one-stop	delivery	system	and	unemployment	insurance	
programs.	The	successful	KCCGO!	grant	strengthened	the	linkages	between	the	One-Stop	delivery	
system	and	Unemployment	Insurance	(UI)	system.	The	combined	orientations	directed	to	Kentucky	
Employment	Network	(KEN)	and	Reemployment	Eligibility	Assessment	(REA)	participants	resulted	
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in	customers	opting	to	participate	in	higher	levels	of	service,	including	individualized	career	
services	and	workshop	participation.		
	
Overall,	however,	the	linkages	between	UI	and	the	One-Stop	system	are	deeply	challenged	by	
current	staffing	levels	and	UI	customer	demand.	While	the	recent	changes	to	provide	UI	services	
online	and	through	a	call	center	are	underway,	it	remains	difficult	for	staff	to	have	adequate	time	
to	engage	UI	customers	in	broader	career	services.	
	
Increase	competitive,	integrated	employment	opportunities	for	individuals	with	disabilities.	
KentuckianaWorks	is	partnering	with	the	state	to	increase	the	participation	of	individuals	with	
disabilities	in	high-demand	career	pathways	through	the	Project	CASE	grant.	Sector-dedicated	staff	
are	working	to	connect	students	and	career	center	customers	with	existing	Healthcare,	IT	and	
Manufacturing	training	and	employer	opportunities.	The	goal	is	to	increase	the	knowledge	and	
expertise	within	the	career	center	system	to	better	serve	individuals	with	disabilities	and	connect	
pathway	work	in	an	intentional	way	to	this	population.	KentuckianaWorks	contractors	delivering	
program	services	draw	upon	the	support	of	partners,	particularly	the	expertise	of	OVR	and	
community	resources	when	serving	individuals	with	disabilities	as	well	as	directly	provide	services	
and	coordinate	placement	with	employers.	
	

D. (L)(R)	Describe	local	and	regional	efforts	to	support	and/or	promote	entrepreneurial	skills	
training	and	microenterprise	services	in	coordination	with	economic	development	and	other	
partners.	[WIOA	Sec.	108(b)(5)]		

	
With	support	from	private	foundations,	the	KentuckianaWorks	Mayor’s	SummerWorks	Program	
has	built	an	experimental	entrepreneurship	track	where	youth	are	subsidized	for	seven	weeks	and	
supervised	while	they	build	a	product	or	service.	These	“Entrepreneurship	Tech”	tracks	began	in	
2015	and	served	six	youth.	In	2016,	the	program	expanded	to	serve	15	youth	thanks	to	additional,	
dedicated	funding.	KentuckianaWorks	aims	to	expand	this	fostering	of	entrepreneurship	within	its	
network	and	to	better	coordinate	with	microenterprise	lending	services,	small	business	resources,	
and	other	economic	development	resources	for	those	with	the	propensity	and	desire	to	start	a	
business.		
	

E. (L)	Describe	the	type	and	availability	of	youth	workforce	activities,	including	activities	for	
youth	with	disabilities.	Identify	successful	models	and	best	practices	for	youth	workforce	
activities	relevant	to	the	local	area.	[WIOA	Sec.	108(b)(9)]		
	

The	Kentucky	Youth	Career	Center	(KYCC)	pairs	each	youth	with	a	case	manager	(called	a	“Career	
Planner”)	to	conduct	an	assessment	and	establish	an	individual	service	plan	to	guide	participation	
in	the	program.		Youth	have	access	to	education	services,	including	GED	preparation,	college	and	
occupational	training	fairs,	and	financial	assistance	for	post-secondary	school	or	short-term	
training	opportunities.	Youth	also	have	access	to	employment	services,	including	resume	
development,	interview	preparation,	work	readiness	training,	National	Career	Readiness	
Certification,	job	and	career	fairs,	and	work-based	learning	experiences.	Moreover,	the	KYCC	offers	
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youth	development	activities	such	as	workshops	on	money	management	and	healthy	relationships,	
leadership	development	opportunities,	and	service	learning	opportunities.	Finally,	Career	Planners	
provide	supportive	services	and	referrals	for	housing,	transportation,	food,	childcare,	and	physical	
and	mental	health	needs,	among	others	to	address	the	youths’	barriers	to	success.				 
 
KYCC	services	are	available	to	youth	with	disabilities.	KYCC	partners	with	the	Office	of	Vocational	
Rehabilitation	(OVR),	Office	of	the	Blind	(OFB),	and	Accelerating	Opportunities	Kentucky	
(AOKY).		All	eligible	students,	including	those	with	disabilities,	have	access	to	remediation	in	the	
subjects	of	math	and	reading,	for	the	purpose	of	raising	basic	skill	levels	to	promote	success	in	
obtaining	the	GED	or	entering	college	or	short-	or	long-term	training.		All	youth,	including	those	
with	disabilities,	are	encouraged	to	participate	in	Workforce	Education,	which	is	a	workshop	that	
covers	entry-level	job-readiness	activities,	such	as	resume	building,	interviewing,	dressing	for	
success,	workplace	culture,	and	appropriate	work	behaviors.		KYCC	currently	has	accessible	
computer	stations	in	the	computer	labs. 
 
Reimage	and	Face	Forward	 
These	programs	work	with	young	adults	between	the	ages	of	14-24,	who	have	been	involved	in	
court	and	are	facing	juvenile	charges.	This	does	not	directly	include	youth	with	physical	or	mental	
disabilities,	but	neither	does	it	preclude	them.	In	fact,	program	staff	have	the	flexibility	to	serve	
youth	directly	or	by	referring	them	to	partner	agencies	to	address	more	specific	issues.	Primarily,	
young	adults	that	are	served	through	both	the	Face	Forward	and	Reimage	efforts	have	been	
identified	as	having	varying	levels	of	learning	structural,	emotional,	and	socio-economic,	barriers.	
All	participants	have	access	to	one-on-one	case	management,	restorative	justice	opportunities,	
Workforce	Educational	Training,	and	mentorship.		All	Reimage	youth	are	offered	short-term	
credential	training	via	post-secondary	education	and	career	pathway	exposure.	Additionally,	all	
three	programs	maintain	active	partnerships	with	the	Office	of	Vocational	Rehabilitation,	Legal	Aid	
and	the	The	Pinwheel	Group	(drug	prevention	programming).	A	new	feature	this	year	is	a	
subsidized	employment	program	called	“REC	-	Reimage	Employment	Connection.”	
KentuckianaWorks	actively	sought	employers	willing	to	hire	court-involved	youth	for	a	short-term	
internship.	
	
KYCC’s	Internship	Academy	program	is	available	to	youth	who	have	met	a	series	of	benchmarks	
including	obtaining	a	GED	or	HSD	and	a	Workforce	Education	certificate.		After	completing	a	
rigorous	application	process,	youth	are	provided	a	subsidized	job	placement	at	a	non-profit	or	
government	agency	for	8-10	weeks	where	they	have	an	opportunity	to	learn	through	training,	
coaching,	and	workplace	experience.		Youth	also	participate	in	professional	development	activities		
before,	during,	and	after	their	job	placement.		The	professional	development	curriculum	provided	
by	the	program	covers	topics	such	as	financial	literacy,	entrepreneurship,	leadership,	team-
building,	civic	engagement,	labor	market	information,	and	transition	to	post-secondary	education	
or	occupational	skills	training.		In	Louisville,	Internship	Academy	participants	also	enter	into	the	
program	in	cohorts	and	complete	a	group	project	on	a	topic	of	local	relevance	in	addition	to	the	
subsidized	job	placement	and	professional	development	activities.	This	program	contributes	to	the	
WIOA	requirement	that	20%	of	local	funds	be	spent	on	work-based	learning	activities. 
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Finally,	the	Mayor’s	SummerWorks	program	specifically	identifies	youth	with	disabilities	as	a	
population	to	serve	and	plans	to	work	with	other	partners	in	the	workforce	system	to	connect	
youth	with	disabilities	to	job	opportunities.	
	

F. (L)	Describe	how	the	LWDB	coordinates	education	and	workforce	investment	activities	with	
relevant	secondary	and	postsecondary	education	programs	and	activities	to	coordinate	
strategies,	enhance	services	and	avoid	duplication	of	services.	[WIOA	Sec.	108(b)(10)]		

	
Coordinate	Strategies.	Students	involved	with	KYCC	programming	are	linked	with	a	Career	Planner,	
who	is	instrumental	in	the	creation	of	a	career	plan,	to	include	post-secondary	opportunities.	
Students	are	provided	with	customized	information	regarding	career	pathways,	local	high-demand	
career	fields,	and	the	opportunity	to	link	chosen	pathways	with	educational	resources.		
	
Enhance	Services.	Programming	includes	exposure	to	local	colleges	via	short	and	long-term	
training,	access	to	career	and/or	college	fairs,	and	industry-recognized	credential	attainment.	With	
the	use	of	the	upcoming	Career	Calculator	app,	students	will	have	real-time	local	information	
regarding	career	and	educational	resources.		
	
Avoid	Duplication	of	Services.	KentuckianaWorks	takes	care	to	ensure	that	services	are	not	
duplicated	within	the	same	framework	of	the	Youth	Adult	one-stop	system.	For	example,	the	
Kentucky	Youth	Career	Center;	actively	partners	with	local	colleges,	short	term	training	providers,
and	various	community	resources,	including	but	not	limited	to	the	KentuckianaWorks	network	of	
Career	Centers,	to	provide	access	to,	and	information	regarding	in-demand	career	pathways	to	
increase	educational	attainment.	Through	these	partnerships,	Case	Management	data	tracked	
through	Client	Track,	and	adherence	to	the	newly	drafted	services	overlap	policy	between	Youth	
and	Adult	services	for	the	designated	ages	of	18-24.	Similar	care	is	taken	within	the	same	
framework	of	both	the	Youth	and	Adult	One-Stop	system.			
		
All	workforce	education	at	KYCC	is	structured	to	meet	the	needs	of	youth	participants.	Case	
Managers	work	one-on-one	with	youth	to	ensure	the	best	course	of	programming	is	mapped	out	
for	each	individual.	Due	to	the	flexibility	of	youth	funds,	youth	are	able	to	access	more	training	
programs	than	adult	funds	sometimes	allow.		
	

G. (R)	Describe	efforts	to	coordinate	supportive	services	provided	through	workforce	investment	
activities	in	the	local	area	including	facilitating	childcare,	transportation	and	other	appropriate	
supportive	services	for	customers.	[WIOA	Sec.	108(b)(11)]		
	

Regional	Plan	submitted	separately	
	

H. (L)	Describe	strategies	to	implement	the	operational	goals	of	the	local	one-stop	system,	
maximizing	coordination	of	services	provided	by	DWI	merit	staff	and	the	LWDB’s	contracted	
service	providers	to	improve	services	and	avoid	duplication.	[WIOA	Sec.	108(b)(12)]		
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KentuckianaWorks	has	used	the	implementation	phase	of	the	new	WIOA	law	as	an	opportunity	to	
experiment	with	new	approaches	to	serving	customers	and	achieve	operational	goals.	Previously,	
KentuckianaWorks	volunteered	to	work	with	OET	in	a	co-enrollment	pilot	and	to	test	a	new	data	
system,	as	well	as	a	new	data	mining	system,	each	with	a	goal	of	integrating	data	and	producing	
useful	and	meaningful	partner	reports.	KentuckianaWorks	participated	in	DOL	ETA	career	center	
Customer-Centered	Design	initiative	to	improve	services	to	customers.	From	this	process,	the	KCC	
Connect	referral	system	was	developed	and	is	anticipated	to	play	a	key	role	in	connecting	partners	
in	the	one-stop	system	to	improve	customer	and	partner	experience	and	service.	
	

I. (L)	Describe	how	the	local	board	will	collaborate	with	WIOA	Title	II	Adult	Education	and	
Literacy,	consistent	with	the	local	plan	(as	described	in	WIOA	Sec.	107(d)(11)	and	WIOA	Sec.	
232.	[WIOA	Sec.	108(b)(13)]		This	will	include	a	discussion	of	how	the	Local	WDB	will	carry	out	
the	review	of	local	applications	submitted	under	Title	II	consistent	with	WIOA	sec.	107(d)(11)	
(A)	and	(B)	(i)	and	WIOA	sec.	232.	Adult	Education	and	Literacy	grant	review	training	and	
process	oversight	to	be	provided	by	Kentucky	Adult	Education.	
	

Collaboration	with	Adult	Education	
KentuckianaWorks	is	a	great	proponent	of	Adult	Education.	Since	2002,	the	KentuckianaWorks	
Executive	Director	has	chaired	the	JCPS	Adult	Education	Advisory	Board,	as	well	as	a	regional	
convening	of	the	Adult	Education	providers	in	all	seven	of	our	counties	for	many	years	before	the	
group	disbanded.	KentuckianaWorks	views	Adult	Education	as	a	vital	partner	in	its	work,	since	
despite	many	improvements	to	high	school	graduation	rates,	the	Louisville	region	still	has	a	
significant	number	of	adults	who	lack	a	high	school	diploma.		KentuckianaWorks	continues	to	work	
with	its	Adult	Education	partners	to	cross-refer	customers,	to	partner	on	innovative	experiments	
such	as	the	M-TELL	(Manufacturing	Training	for	English	Language	Learners),	and	to	provide	cutting-
edge	services	to	court-involved	youth.	
 
At	the	career	center	level,	Adult	Education	continues	to	provide	Test	for	Adult	Basic	Education	
(TABE)	testing	for	customers.	At	the	Kentucky	Manufacturing	Center	(KMCC),	KentuckianaWorks	
Career	Center	contractor	staff	and	Adult	Education	staff	are	collaborating	to	deliver	soft	skills	
training	within	the	Certified	Production	Technician	trainings	and	integrating	Worldwide	Interactive	
Network	(WIN).		Additionally,	English	as	a	second	language	and	basic	skills	training	are	provided	
on-site	at	the	KMCC.	Currently	in	Louisville,	Adult	Education	is	located	at	Nia	Center,	in	addition	to	
the	downtown	Career	Center.	Mobile	services	staff	are	meeting	with	customers	at	Adult	Education	
in	the	outer	counties	as	well	as	partnering	to	serve	customers.	Customer	referrals	and	the	sharing	
of	program	services	information	are	occurring	in	both	directions	among	partner	staff.		This	includes	
testing,	job	placement	and	training	opportunities	such	as	AOKY.	 
 
Adult	Education	Selection	Process	
For	many	years,	the	KentuckianaWorks	Board	has	developed	RFPs,	scored	proposals,	conducted	
oral	interviews	of	the	leading	bidders,	then	selected	contractors	to	perform	work	across	our	region	
for	many	years.	In	coordination	with	the	Kentucky	Department	of	Adult	Education,	we	would	
expect	to	use	a	similar	process	to	review,	score	and	select	adult	education	providers	in	our	region	
as	called	for	by	WIOA	and	its	regulations.	
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J. (L)	Please	describe	the	direction	given	by	the	Governor	and	the	local	WDB	to	the	one-stop	

operator	to	ensure	priority	for	adult	career	and	training	services	will	be	given	to	recipients	of	
public	assistance,	other	low-income	individuals,	and	individual	who	are	basic	skills	deficient	
consistent	with	WIOA	sec.	134	(c)(3)(E	).	
	

KentuckianaWorks	has	developed	a	policy	addressing	the	Priority	of	Service	for	Adults	that	
incorporates	the	conditions	set	forth	in	WIOA	sec.134	(c)(3)(E).	The	One	Stop	Operator	is	required	
to	assure	that	program	service	providers	receive	training	regarding	Board	policies.	The	priority	
status	of	all	adult	participants	is	determined	during	the	initial	eligibility	review	and	the	priority	
level	is	recorded	in	the	participant	file	and	data	record.		
	

K. (L)	Please	describe	how	the	Kentucky	Career	Centers	are	implementing	and	transitioning	to	an	
integrated,	technology-enabled	intake	and	case	management	information	system	for	
programs	carried	out	under	WIOA	and	by	one-stop	partners.	
	

The	development	and	coordination	of	a	system-wide	data	response	is	being	developed	at	the	State	
level	and	is	detailed	in	the	State	combined	plan.	Currently,	partners	utilize	multiple	data	systems	
that	are	not	configured	to	implement	a	unified	integrated	case	management	and	intake	system.	
The	State	combined	plan	identifies	and	recognizes	the	need	for	a	new	technology	solution	for	the	
system,	which	it	says	“will	be	executed	as	current	legacy	transactional	systems	are	retired.	The	
system	will	be	built	using	the	same	technology	deployed	for	the	common	intake	process.”	
	
KentuckianaWorks	continues	to	seek	involvement	in	the	development	of	a	new	State	system	and	
will	work	with	the	State	to	operationalize	a	new	integrated	case	management	and	intake	system.	
	
	
Chapter	4:	Program	Design	and	Evaluation		
	

A. (L)	Describe	the	one-stop	delivery	system	in	the	local	area	including:		
	

1. The	local	board’s	efforts	to	collaborate	with	employers,	to	provide	continuous	
improvement	of	business	services	and	to	operate	a	“Job-driven”	delivery	system.	

2. The	local	board’s	efforts	to	ensure	the	continuous	improvement	of	eligible	providers	of	
services,	including	contracted	services	providers	and	providers	on	the	eligible	training	
provider	list,	through	the	system	and	ensure	that	such	providers	meet	the	employment	
needs	of	local	employers,	workers	and	jobseekers.	[WIOA	Sec.	108(b)(6)(A)]	

3. How	the	local	board	will	facilitate	access	to	services	provided	through	the	one-stop	
delivery	system	in	remote	areas,	through	the	use	of	technology	and	through	other	means.	
[WIOA	Sec.	108(b)(6)(B)]	

4. How	entities	within	the	one-stop	delivery	system,	including	one-stop	operators	and	the	
one-stop	partners,	will	comply	with	WIOA	section	188,	if	applicable,	and	applicable	
provisions	of	the	Americans	with	Disabilities	Act	of	1990	regarding	the	physical	and	
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programmatic	accessibility	of	facilities,	programs	and	services,	technology	and	materials	
for	individuals	with	disabilities,	including	providing	staff	training	and	support	for	
addressing	the	needs	of	individuals	with	disabilities.	[WIOA	Sec.	108(b)(6)(C)]	

5. Provide	a	description	of	the	process	used	by	the	local	board,	consistent	with	subsection	
(d),	to	provide	an	opportunity	for	public	comment,	including	comment	by	representatives	
of	businesses	and	comment	by	representatives	of	labor	organizations,	and	input	into	the	
development	of	the	Local	Plan,	prior	to	submission	of	this	plan	
	

1.	The	local	board’s	efforts	to	collaborate	with	employers,	to	provide	continuous	improvement	
of	business	services	and	to	operate	a	“Job-driven”	delivery	system.	The	KentuckianaWorks	Board	
and	staff	have	a	core	commitment	to	relentless	experimentation,	with	a	rigorous	commitment	to	
track	and	measure	data	on	our	outcomes,	make	continuous	improvements	based	on	that	data,	and	
to	be	transparent	about	all	outcomes	and	processes.		

	
2.	The	local	board’s	efforts	to	ensure	the	continuous	improvement	of	eligible	providers	of	
services,	including	contracted	services	providers	and	providers	on	the	eligible	training	provider	
list,	through	the	system	and	ensure	that	such	providers	meet	the	employment	needs	of	local	
employers,	workers	and	jobseekers.	While	the	Commonwealth	provides	the	oversight	of	training	
providers	who	qualify	for	the	Eligible	Training	Provider	List,	the	KentuckianaWorks	Program	
Oversight	Committee	(POC)	periodically	reviews	the	performance	of	training	providers	regarding	
completions	and	job	placement	of	KentuckianaWorks	customers	who	complete	the	training	
program.	When	trainings	are	not	locally	available	for	in	demand	occupations,	KentuckianaWorks	
works	as	a	catalyst	to	identify	and	encourage	potential	training	providers.	

	
3.	How	the	local	board	will	facilitate	access	to	services	provided	through	the	one-stop	delivery	
system	in	remote	areas,	through	the	use	of	technology	and	through	other	means.	
KentuckianaWorks	provides	mobile	service	delivery	in	all	counties	without	a	brick-and-mortar	
career	center.	Service	delivery	includes	dedicated	outreach	and	case	management	staff	assigned	
by	county.	The	KCC	Connect	online	referral	system	will	provide	a	means	for	partners	to	coordinate	
service	delivery	among	customers	resulting	in	personalized	outreach	to	the	customer.	
KentuckianaWorks	will	continue	to	experiment	with	technology	as	a	means	of	service	delivery.	
Customers	in	the	regional	counties	are	already	accessing	online	workshops	and	participating	in	the	
Code	Louisville	initiative.	Additional	support	for	accessing	service	will	be	provided	through	the	
One-Stop	operator	role	that	is	charged	with	coordinating	partner	services	and	information	sharing.	
	
4.	How	entities	within	the	one-stop	delivery	system,	including	one-stop	operators	and	the	one-
stop	partners,	will	comply	with	WIOA	section	188,	if	applicable,	and	applicable	provisions	of	the	
Americans	with	Disabilities	Act	of	1990	regarding	the	physical	and	programmatic	accessibility	of	
facilities,	programs	and	services,	technology	and	materials	for	individuals	with	disabilities,	
including	providing	staff	training	and	support	for	addressing	the	needs	of	individuals	with	
disabilities.	As	part	of	Career	Center	Certification,	career	centers	are	reviewed	to	determine	ADA	
compliance	and	to	assure	they	are	equipped	to	serve	individuals	with	disabilities.	The	Department	
of	Labor	has	indicated	that	for	WIOA	section	188,	only	technical	changes	have	been	made	to	the	
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rules	proposed	in	1999	to	implement	section	188	of	the	Workforce	Investment	act	of	1998.	
KentuckianaWorks	will	continue	with	the	following	to	assure	compliance	with	section	188:	

● Sub-recipient	contracts	will	contain	a	non-discrimination	clause	referencing	federal,	
state	and	local	laws.	Sub-recipients	will	be	monitored.	

● Partners	under	Memorandum	of	Understanding	will	provide	assurances	on	non-
discrimination	and	equal	opportunity	and	are	subject	to	KentuckianaWorks	monitoring.	

KentuckianaWorks	will	continue	to	cooperate	with	Equal	Opportunity	and	non-discrimination	
compliance	monitoring	by	OET.	
	
5.	Provide	a	description	of	the	process	used	by	the	local	board,	consistent	with	subsection	(d),	to	
provide	an	opportunity	for	public	comment,	including	comment	by	representatives	of	businesses	
and	comment	by	representatives	of	labor	organizations,	and	input	into	the	development	of	the	
Local	Plan,	prior	to	submission	of	this	plan.	The	KentuckianaWorks	Board	was	re-constituted	
under	WIOA	in	2015	with	a	cross-section	of	the	entire	labor	market	community—private	sector	
employers,	as	well	as	representatives	from	non-profits,	government,	and	labor	unions.	
Additionally,	many	other	members	of	the	community	attend	the	KentuckianaWorks	public	board	
meetings.	This	local	plan	was	presented	to	the	Board	at	the	May	26,	2017	Board	meeting	and	
made	available	for	comment	from	the	board	as	well	as	interested	members	of	the	public.	The	
Board	was	given	until	June	3,	2017	to	offer	questions,	comments,	or	suggestions.	The	final	local	
plan	was	discussed	and	approved	at	the	June	9,	2017	Board	retreat.	The	plan	was	then	posted	
online	for	public	comment	for	14	days,	in	accordance	with	state	guidelines,	and	was	submitted	to	
the	Commissioner	of	Workforce	Investment	on	June	23,	2017.	
	

B. (L)	Describe	the	local	board’s	assessment	of	the	type	and	availability	of	adult	and	dislocated	
worker	employment	and	training	activities	in	the	local	area.	[WIOA	Sec.	108(b)(7)]		
	

The	KentuckianaWorks	Board	is	very	pleased	with	the	agency’s	sector	strategy	initiatives,	
particularly	in	manufacturing,	healthcare,	and	information	technology.	However,	the	Board	is	
concerned	that	the	overall	education	and	workforce	development	system	has	been	weakened	by	
the	repeated	cuts	to	the	University	of	Louisville	(UofL)	and	Jefferson	Community	and	Technical	
College	(JCTC).	The	Board	is	also	concerned	at	the	growing	number	of	manufacturing	jobs	in	our	
market	and	relative	dearth	of	training	programs	available	to	prepare	people	for	these	jobs.		The	
KMCC	and	KentuckianaWorks’	partnership	with	JCTC	has	begun	to	address	this	shortage,	but	much	
more	is	needed,	including	the	rapid	building	of	the	Manufacturing	and	IT	Training	Center	
envisioned	by	JCTC.	
	
Nevertheless,	the	Kentucky	Manufacturing	Career	Center	has	leveraged	outside	funding	in	a	great	
partnership	with	JCTC	to	place	over	1000	people	in	manufacturing	jobs	since	May	of	2013,	with	
over	300	of	them	having	earned	the	Certified	Production	Technician	credential.			
	
The	Kentucky	Health	Career	Center,	launched	in	January	of	2016,	is	off	to	a	great	start	helping	to	
meet	the	needs	of	our	fastest	growing	sector,	with	over	580	job	placements	in	that	short	time	
frame	already.			
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And	for	the	largest	gap	in	our	education	and	training	system—Information	Technology—
KentuckianaWorks	launched	Code	Louisville	in	2014.	Code	Louisville	benefited	from	a	visit	and	
public	shout-out	from	then-President	Barack	Obama	in	a	visit	to	Louisville	in	April	of	2015,	and	
continues	to	blaze	an	innovative	trail	in	meeting	the	need	for	a	growing	number	of	coders	and	
software	developers.	
	

C. (L)	Describe	how	the	local	board	will	coordinate	workforce	investment	activities	carried	out	in	
the	local	area	with	statewide	rapid	response	activities.	[WIOA	Sec.	108(b)(8)]		
	

Rapid	Response	is	a	service	available	to	any	employer	laying	off	individuals	but	is	typically	offered	
to	companies	who	submit	a	Worker	Adjustment	and	Retraining	Notification	(WARN)	Act	notice—
meaning	they	will	be	laying	off	50	or	more	employees.	The	Local	Area	Rapid	Response	Coordinator	
(LARRC)	comes	from	the	Adult	Career	Services	provider	and	coordinates	directly	with	the	
statewide	rapid	response	coordinator	to	set	up	an	event,	preferably	onsite,	to	explain	the	range	of	
resources	available	to	include	WIOA,	how	to	file	UI	and	particulars	as	to	when	to	apply.	In	addition	
to	the	LARRC,	the	KentuckianaWorks	Director	of	Sector	Strategies,	coordinates	with	other	
agencies—including	OVR	and	DOL—as	appropriate	to	deliver	coordinated	and	customized	services	
to	the	affected	individuals.	This	can	even	include	scheduling	job	fairs	with	companies	that	are	
looking	for	people	with	the	same	skills	as	those	being	laid	off,	which	would	help	those	individuals	
avoid	unemployment	altogether.			
	

D. (L)	Provide	an	analysis	and	description	of	youth	workforce	activities	including	activities	for	
youth	with	disabilities.	Identify	successful	models	and	best	practices	for	youth	workforce	
activities	relevant	to	the	local	area.	Describe	strategies	the	LWDA	will	use	for	increasing	the	
WIOA	minimum	Out-of-School	Youth	expenditure	rate	to	75	percent.	Provide	information	on	
types	of	work-based	learning	activities	planned	for	youth.	[WIOA	Sec.	108(b)(9)]		

	
Identify	successful	models	and	best	practices	for	youth	workforce	activities	relevant	to	the	local	
area.	As	previously	mentioned,	the	KYCC	pairs	each	youth	with	a	career	planner,	who	conducts	an	
assessment	and	establishes	an	individual	service	plan	to	guide	the	youth’s	participation	in	the	
program.	Youth	have	access	to	education	services,	including	GED	preparation,	college	and	
occupational	training	fairs,	and	financial	assistance	for	post-secondary	school	or	short-term	
training	opportunities.		Youth	also	have	access	to	employment	services,	including	resume	
development,	interview	preparation,	work	readiness	training,	National	Career	Readiness	
Certification,	job	and	career	fairs,	and	work-based	learning	experiences.	Moreover,	the	KYCC	offers	
youth	development	activities	such	as	workshops	on	money	management	and	healthy	relationships,	
leadership	development	opportunities,	and	service	learning	opportunities.		Finally,	Career	Planners	
provide	supportive	services	and	referrals	for	housing,	transportation,	food,	childcare,	and	physical	
and	mental	health	needs,	among	others	to	address	youths’	barriers	to	success.							
 
For	students	that	have	completed	a	series	of	rigorous	benchmarks,	KentuckianaWorks	offers	the	
Internship	Academy,	which	pairs	a	subsidized	job	placement	with	extensive	professional	
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development	activities.		Internship	Academy	is	explained	in	more	detail	below.	 
 
KYCC	services	are	available	to	youth	with	disabilities.	KYCC	partners	with	the	Office	of	Vocational	
Rehabilitation	(OVR),	Office	of	the	Blind	(OFB),	and	Accelerating	Opportunities	Kentucky	
(AOKY).		All	eligible	students,	including	those	with	disabilities,	have	access	to	remediation	in	the	
subjects	of	math	and	reading,	for	the	purpose	of	raising	basic	skill	levels	to	promote	success	in	
obtaining	the	GED	or	entering	college	or	short-	or	long-term	training.		All	youth,	including	those	
with	disabilities,	are	encouraged	to	participate	in	Workforce	Education,	which	is	a	workshop	that	
covers	entry-level	job-readiness	activities,	such	as	resume	building,	interviewing,	dressing	for	
success,	workplace	culture,	and	appropriate	work	behaviors.		KYCC	currently	has	accessible	
computer	stations	in	the	computer	labs.	
	
Describe	strategies	the	LWDA	will	use	for	increasing	the	WIOA	minimum	Out-of-School	Youth	
expenditure	rate	to	75	percent.	KentuckianaWorks	made	out-of-school	youth	services	a	priority	
several	years	ago.		Since	that	time,	KentuckianaWorks	has	targeted	all	Youth	funding	to	serve	out-
of-school	youth.		While	KentuckianaWorks	will	continue	to	serve	primarily	out-of-school	youth	and	
meet	the	75%	expenditure	rate,	we	will	also	serve	a	small	percentage	of	in-school	youth—youth	
who	are	already	attending	post-secondary	school	but	are	in	need	of	extra	support.		Previously,	
under	WIA,	such	youth	were	considered	out-of-school	youth	but	WIOA	has	broadened	the	
definition	of	in-school	youth	to	include	both	youth	in	high-school	as	well	as	post-secondary	
school.			
	
Provide	information	on	types	of	work-based	learning	activities	planned	for	youth.	KYCC’s	
Internship	Academy	program	is	available	to	youth	who	have	met	a	series	of	benchmarks	including	
obtaining	a	GED	or	high	school	diploma	and	a	Workforce	Education	certificate.		After	completing	a	
rigorous	application	process,	youth	are	provided	a	subsidized	job	placement	at	a	non-profit	or	
government	agency	for	8-10	weeks	where	they	have	an	opportunity	to	learn	through	training,	
coaching,	and	workplace	experience.		Youth	also	participate	in	professional	development	activities	
before,	during,	and	after	their	job	placement.		The	professional	development	curriculum	provided	
by	the	program	covers	topics	such	as	financial	literacy,	entrepreneurship,	leadership,	team-
building,	civic	engagement,	labor	market	information,	and	transition	to	post-secondary	education	
or	occupational	skills	training.		In	Louisville,	Internship	Academy	participants	also	incorporate	a	
minimum	of	78	hours	of	professional	development	in	the	areas	of	leadership,	team-building,	
financial	literacy,	entrepreneurship,	civic	behaviors,	and	transition	to	college	or	training	with	a	
placement	at	a	non-profit	in	their	area	of	interest,	in	a	business	services	setting.		Interns	enter	into	
the	program	in	cohorts,	and	they	work	on	a	relevant	project	together,	complete	a	group	project	on	
a	topic	of	local	relevance	in	addition	to	the	subsidized	job	placement	and	professional	
development	activities.		This	program	contributes	to	satisfies	the	WIOA	requirement	that	of	20%	of	
local	funds	to	be	spent	on	work-based	learning	activities. 
 
In	addition	to	the	Internship	Academy	experience	described	above,	KentuckianaWorks	will	be	
pursuing	job-shadowing	experiences	so	that	a	broader	group	of	youth	(youth	not	yet	ready	for	the	
Internship	experience)	will	have	access	to	work-based	learning	activities.		Although	less	intensive	
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than	the	Internship	experience,	youth	participating	in	a	job	shadow	experience	will	benefit	from	
career	exploration	and	exposure	to	the	occupational	skill	requirements	and	career	pathways	
available	in	particular	industries.		KentuckianaWorks	will	pursue	four	job-shadowing	activities	(one	
per	quarter)	in	high-demand	fields	in	the	local	labor	market	in	the	coming	year.	 
	

	
E. (L)	Describe	local	board	actions	to	become	and/or	remain	a	high-performing	local	board,	

consistent	with	the	factors	developed	by	the	Kentucky	Workforce	Innovation	Board.		
	
The	KWIB	has	enunciated	a	number	of	factors	to	encourage	Boards	to	become	“high-performing	
local	board,”	including	thinking	beyond	the	scope	of	WIOA,	actively	engaging	private	sector	board	
members,	and	striving	for	innovation	in	tackling	workforce	development	issues.	
 
The	KentuckianaWorks	Board	won	“High	Performing	WIB”	certification	from	the	KWIB	in	2013-
2014	and	has	not	slowed	in	its	quest	to	continue	producing	national-caliber	workforce	innovations	
in	our	region.		
 
The	FY	2017	budget	for	KentuckianaWorks	and	its	501(c)(3)	subsidiary,	the	KentuckianaWorks	
Foundation,	is	over	$15	million,	with	only	roughly	half	that	amount	coming	from	the	core	funding	
streams	of	WIOA	and	Trade.	The	Board	continues	to	“think	beyond	the	scope	of	WIOA”	by	raising	
money,	designing	programs,	securing	contractors,	and	delivering	services	that	solve	workforce	
challenges.		These	initiatives	include: 

1)				An	award-winning	summer	jobs	program	in	Louisville; 
2)				An	award-winning	effort	to	meet	the	hiring	needs	of	the	manufacturing	sector	through	
our	Kentucky	Manufacturing	Career	Center	and	an	innovative	education	and	training	
partnership	with	the	Manufacturing	Skills	Standards	Council; 
3)				An	award-winning	sector	strategies	approach	that	recently	led	to	the	opening	of	the	
second	sector-specific	career	center	in	our	region,	the	Kentucky	Health	Career	Center; 
4)				Code	Louisville,	a	path-breaking	approach	to	training	a	large	number	of	people	to	
become	software	coders	and	developers;	 
5)				An	award-winning	web	app,	the	Career	Calculator,	which	puts	labor	market	
information	at	the	fingertips	of	anyone	in	our	region	with	a	computer	or	a	smart-phone; 
6)				An	evolving	effort	to	serve	court-involved	youth	and	help	them	get	their	lives	back	on	
the	right	track	educationally	and	economically;	and 
7)				An	effective	welfare-to-work	program	that	has	helped	thousands	of	people	get	off	
welfare	and	into	real	jobs	over	the	past	decade.	
 

The	KentuckianaWorks	Board	is	committed	to	providing	strategic	leadership	for	our	region	on	the	
workforce	challenges	we	face,	and	is	equally	committed	to	seek	funding	and	partnerships	
wherever	possible	to	address	these	challenges.		
	

F. (L)	Describe	how	training	services	will	be	provided	in	accordance	with	WIOA	Sec.	134(c)(3)(G),	
the	process	and	criteria	for	issuing	individual	training	accounts.	[WIOA	Sec.	108(b)(19)]	This	
should	include	how	contracts	will	be	coordinated	with	the	use	of	Individual	Training	Account’s	
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and	how	the	LWDB	will	ensure	informed	customer	choice	in	the	selection	of	training	
programs.		
	

KentuckianaWorks	had	an	established	policy	for	issuing	individual	training	accounts	(ITAs)	under	
the	WIA,	and	this	policy	has	been	carried	over	to	WIOA.	The	policy	includes	clear	guidance	on	
customer	eligibility	for	WIOA	training	funds,	the	amount	of	assistance	available	per	customer	per	
year,	the	training	programs	that	are	eligible	to	be	funded,	the	linkages	to	the	customer’s	career	
development	plan,	and	the	priority	of	service	and	customers’	accountability	in	the	process.	
	
	
Chapter	5:	Compliance/Performance/Administrative	Cost		
Responses	should	be	focused	on	the	local	area’s	compliance	with	federal	or	state	requirements.	
	

A. (R)	Describe	the	replicated	cooperative	agreements,	as	defined	by	WIOA	107(d)(11),	in	place	
between	the	local	board	and	Workforce	Investment’s	Office	of	Vocational	Rehabilitation	
(OVR)	and	Office	for	the	Blind	(OFB)	with	respect	to	efforts	that	will	enhance	the	provision	of	
services	to	individuals	with	disabilities	and	to	other	individuals,	such	as	cross	training	of	staff,	
technical	assistance,	use	and	sharing	of	information,	cooperative	efforts	with	employers,	and	
other	efforts	of	cooperation,	collaboration	and	coordination.	WIOA	Sec.	108(b)(14).	
	

Regional	Plan	submitted	separately	
	

B. (R)	Describe	the	establishment	of	the	administrative	cost	arrangement	including	the	pooling	
of	funds	for	administrative	costs,	as	appropriate	for	the	region.	

Regional	Plan	submitted	separately	
	

C. (R)	Describe	the	establishment	of	an	agreement	concerning	how	the	planning	region	will	
collectively	negotiate	on	and	reach	an	agreement	with	the	Governor	on	local	levels	of	
performance	for,	and	report	on,	the	performance	accountability	measures	described	in	WIOA	
sec.	116(c)	for	local	areas	or	the	planning	region.	

Regional	Plan	submitted	separately	
	

D. (L)	Identify	the	local	grant	recipient	of	Title	1	responsible	for	the	disbursal	of	grant	funds.	
[WIOA	Sec.	108(b)(15)]		

After	bidding	in	2015	to	be	the	fiscal	agent	for	the	KentuckianaWorks	Workforce	Development	
Board,	KentuckianaWorks	is	the	entity	responsible	for	the	disbursal	of	grant	funds.	This	designation	
was	renewed	by	the	KentuckianaWorks	Board	and	the	Chief	Local	Elected	Officials	Board	in	2017.	
E. (L)	Describe	the	competitive	and	non-competitive	processes,	as	well	as	the	process	for	sole-

sourcing,	used	for	procuring	goods	and	services	within	the	local	area.	This	includes	but	is	not	
limited	to	the	process	used	to	award	funds	to	a	one-stop	operator	and	other	sub-
recipients/contractors	of	WIOA	Title	I	adult,	dislocated	worker	and	youth	services.	[WIOA	Sec.	
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108(b)(16)]	
	

Please	see	the	attachments	for	Louisville	Metro	purchasing	policy,	which	KentuckianaWorks	
follows,	and	which	describes	the	competitive	bid	process,	evaluation,	selection	and	sole	
source.		The	KentuckianaWorks	Board	has	the	final	approval	of	vendor	and	sub-recipient	
recommendations.	 

	
F. (L)	Describe	the	indicators	currently	used	or	intended	by	the	local	board	to	measure	

performance	and	effectiveness	of	the	local	fiscal	agent	(where	appropriate),	eligible	providers	
under	subtitle	B	and	the	one-stop	delivery	system,	in	the	local	area.	[WIOA	Sec.	108(b)(17)]		
Note:	This	description	may	include	when,	how	and	by	whom	the	indicators	are	being	
employed;	and	if	the	measured	performance	and	effectiveness	are	used	in	a	continuous	
improvement	process.	
	

Program	performance	is	detailed	in	each	provider	sub-contract.		These	performance	indicators	are	
provided	to	the	Program	Oversight	Committee	(POC)	at	regularly	scheduled	
meetings.		Additionally,	common	measure	performance	is	reported	to	the	POC	from	each	program	
year	quarter.	The	combination	of	common	measure	performance	and	contract	performance	is	a	
basis	for	assessing	the	one-stop	delivery	system.	Going	forward,	the	new	common	measure	to	
determine	the	effectiveness	of	serving	employers	will	augment	this	on-going	review	of	the	system.	
	
	
We	the	undersigned	attest	that	this	submittal	is	the	Regional	and	Local	Plan	for	our	Local	Workforce	
Development	Area	(LWDA)	and	certify	that	this	plan	has	been	prepared	as	required,	and	is	in	
accordance	with	the	applicable	Workforce	Innovation	and	Opportunity	Act	Regional	Innovation	and	
Local	Comprehensive	Plan	Guidance.	
	

Local	Workforce	Development		Board	

BOARD	CHAIR	

Chief	Local	Elected	Official	

	

Name:			 	 Name:			 	

Title:			 	 Title:			 	

Signature:	 	 Signature:			 	

Date:			 	 Date:			 	

	

See	additional	page	if	more	than	one	Chief	Local	Elected	Official	or	Local	Elected	Official	signature	is	required.	
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Local	Elected	Official	

	

Local	Elected	Official	

	

Name:			 	 Name:			 	

Title:			 	 Title:			 	

Signature:	 	 Signature:			 	

Date:			 	 Date:			 	

	

Local	Elected	Official	

	

Local	Elected	Official	

	

Name:			 	 Name:			 	

Title:			 	 Title:			 	

Signature:	 	 Signature:			 	

Date:			 	 Date:			 	

	

Local	Elected	Official	

	

Local	Elected	Official	

	

Name:			 	 Name:			 	

Title:			 	 Title:			 	

Signature:	 	 Signature:			 	

Date:			 	 Date:			 	

	

	


